A UNIFIED FRAMEWORK FOR NOTIONS OF ALGEBRAIC THEORY

SOICHIRO FUJII

ABSTRACT. Universal algebra uniformly captures various algebraic structures, by expressing them as equational theories or abstract clones. The ubiquity of algebraic structures in mathematics and related fields has given rise to several variants of universal algebra, such as theories of symmetric operads, non-symmetric operads, generalised operads, PROPs, PROs, and monads. These variants of universal algebra are called notions of algebraic theory. In this paper, we develop a unified framework for them. The key observation is that each notion of algebraic theory can be identified with a monoidal category, in such a way that algebraic theories correspond to monoid objects therein. To incorporate semantics, we introduce a categorical structure called metamodel, which formalises a definition of models of algebraic theories. We also define morphisms between notions of algebraic theory, which are a monoidal version of profunctors. Every strong monoidal functor gives rise to an adjoint pair of such morphisms, and provides a uniform method to establish isomorphisms between categories of models in different notions of algebraic theory. A general structure-semantics adjointness result and a double categorical universal property of categories of models are also shown.

Contents

1	Introduction	1247
2	Set theoretic conventions	1250
3	Notions of algebraic theory	1251
4	Metatheories and theories	1261
5	Notions of model as enrichments	1266
6	Notions of model as oplax actions	1276
7	Metamodels and models	1280
8	Morphisms of metatheories	1291
9	Structure-semantics adjunctions	1298
10	Categories of models as double limits	1303

The author is supported by JST ERATO HASUO Metamathematics for Systems Design Project (No. JPMJER1603) and the JSPS-INRIA Bilateral Joint Research Project "CRECOGI".

Received by the editors 2019-04-15 and, in final form, 2019-11-18.

Transmitted by Robert Paré. Published on 2019-11-25.

²⁰¹⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification: 18C10, 18D05.

Key words and phrases: Algebraic theories, clones, operads, double limits.

[©] Soichiro Fujii, 2019. Permission to copy for private use granted.

1. Introduction

Algebras permeate both pure and applied mathematics. Important types of algebras, such as vector spaces, groups and rings, arise naturally in many branches of mathematical sciences and it would hardly be an exaggeration to say that algebraic structures are one of the most universal and fundamental structures in mathematics.

A type of algebras, such as groups, is normally specified by a family of operations and a family of equational axioms. We call such a specification of a type of algebras an *algebraic theory*, and call a background theory for a type of algebraic theories a *notion* of algebraic theory. In order to capture various types of algebras, a variety of notions of algebraic theory have been introduced. Examples include universal algebra [Bir35], symmetric and non-symmetric operads [May72], generalised operads (also called clubs) [Bur71, Kel92, Her00, Lei04], PROPs and PROs [ML65], and monads [EM65, Lin66]; we shall review these notions of algebraic theory in Section 3.

Notions of algebraic theory all aim to provide a means to define algebras, but they attain this goal in quite distinct manners. The diversity of the existing notions of algebraic theory leaves one to wonder what, if any, is a formal core or essence shared by them. Our main aim in this paper is to provide an answer to this question, by developing a unified framework for notions of algebraic theory.

The starting point of our approach is quite simple. We identify a notion of algebraic theory with an (arbitrary) monoidal category, and algebraic theories in a notion of algebraic theory with monoid objects in the corresponding monoidal category. As we shall see in Section 4, it has been observed (or easily follows from known observations) that each type of algebraic theories we have listed above can be characterised as monoid objects in a suitable monoidal category. From now on let us adopt the terminology to be introduced in Section 4: we call a monoidal category a *metatheory* and a monoid object therein a *theory*, to remind ourselves of our intention.

In order to formalise the semantical aspect of notions of algebraic theory—by which we mean definitions of models (= algebras) of an algebraic theory, their homomorphisms, and so on—we introduce the concept of metamodel. Metamodels are a certain categorical structure defined relative to a metatheory \mathcal{M} and a category \mathcal{C} , and are meant to capture a notion of model of an algebraic theory, i.e., what it means to take a model of a theory in \mathcal{M} in the category \mathcal{C} . A model of an algebraic theory is always given relative to some notion of model, even though usually it is not recognised explicitly. We shall say more about the idea of notions of model at the beginning of Section 5. A metamodel of a metatheory \mathcal{M} in a category \mathcal{C} generalises both an \mathcal{M} -category (as in enriched category theory) whose underlying category is \mathcal{C} , and a (left) oplax action of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C} . Indeed, as we shall see in Sections 5 and 6, it has been observed that enrichments (which we introduce as a slight variant of \mathcal{M} -categories) and oplax actions can account for the standard semantics of the known notions of algebraic theory. Our concept of metamodel provides a unified account of the semantical aspects of notions of algebraic theory.

Metamodels of a fixed metatheory \mathcal{M} naturally form a 2-category $\mathcal{MMod}(\mathcal{M})$, and

we shall see that theories in \mathcal{M} can be identified with certain metamodels of \mathcal{M} in the terminal category 1. This way we obtain a fully faithful 2-functor from the category $\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$ of theories in \mathcal{M} (which is just the category of monoid objects in \mathcal{M}) to $\mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})$. A metamodel Φ of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} provides a definition of model of a theory in \mathcal{M} as an object of \mathcal{C} with additional structure, hence if we fix a metamodel (\mathcal{C}, Φ) and a theory T , we obtain the category of models $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ equipped with the forgetful functor $U: \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$. By exploiting the 2-category $\mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})$, the construction $\mathbf{Mod}(-, -)$ of categories of models may be expressed as the following composition

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} &\times \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M}) \\ & \downarrow^{\mathrm{inclusion}} \\ \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} &\times \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M}) \\ & \downarrow^{\mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})(-, -)} \\ & \mathscr{CAT}, \end{aligned}$$
(1)

where $\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{M})(-,-)$ is the hom-2-functor and \mathcal{CAT} is a 2-category of categories.

We also introduce morphisms (and 2-cells) between metatheories (Section 8). Such morphisms are a monoidal version of profunctors. The principal motivation of the introduction of morphisms of metatheories is to compare different notions of algebraic theory, and indeed our morphisms of metatheories induce 2-functors between the corresponding 2-categories of metamodels. Analogously to the well-known fact for profunctors that any functor induces an adjoint pair of profunctors, we see that any strong monoidal functor F induces an adjoint pair $F_* \dashv F^*$ of morphisms of metatheories. Therefore, whenever we have a strong monoidal functor $F: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$ between metamodels, we obtain a 2-adjunction

$$\mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M}) \xrightarrow{\mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(F_*)} \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{N}).$$

$$(2)$$

Now, the strong monoidal functor F also induces a functor

$$\mathbf{Th}(F)\colon \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})\longrightarrow \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{N}),$$

which is in fact a restriction of $\mathcal{MMod}(F_*)$. This implies that, immediately from the description (1) of categories of models and the 2-adjointness (2), for any $\mathsf{T} \in \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$ and $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi) \in \mathcal{MMod}(\mathcal{N})$, we have a canonical isomorphism of categories

$$\operatorname{Mod}(\operatorname{Th}(F)(\mathsf{T}), (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \cong \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathscr{M} \operatorname{Mod}(F^*)(\mathcal{C}, \Phi)).$$
 (3)

In fact, as we shall see, the action of $\mathcal{MMod}(-)$ on morphisms of metatheories preserves the "underlying categories" of metamodels. So $\mathcal{MMod}(F^*)(\mathcal{C}, \Phi)$ is a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} , and we have an isomorphism of categories over \mathcal{C} (that is, the isomorphism (3) commutes with the forgetful functors). The above argument gives a unified conceptual account for a range of known results on the compatibility of semantics of notions of algebraic theory. For example, it is known that any clone (or Lawvere theory) T induces a monad T' on **Set** in such a way that the models of T and T' in **Set** (with respect to the standard notions of model) coincide; this result follows from the existence of a natural strong monoidal functor between the metatheories corresponding to clones and monads on **Set**, together with a simple observation that the induced 2-functor between the 2-categories of metamodels preserves the standard metamodel. This and other examples will be treated in Section 8.

In Section 9 we study structure-semantics adjunctions within our framework. If we fix a metatheory \mathcal{M} and a metamodel (\mathcal{C}, Φ) of \mathcal{M} , we obtain a functor

$$\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$$
 (4)

by mapping a theory T in \mathcal{M} to the category of models $\operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ equipped with the forgetful functor into \mathcal{C} . The functor (4) is sometimes called the *semantics functor*, and it has been observed for many notions of algebraic theory that this functor (or an appropriate variant of it) admits a left adjoint called the *structure functor* [Law63, Lin66, Lin69, Dub70, Str72, Ave17]. The idea behind the structure functor is as follows. One can regard a functor $V: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ into \mathcal{C} as specifying an additional structure (in a very broad sense) on objects in \mathcal{C} , by viewing \mathcal{A} as the category of \mathcal{C} -objects equipped with that structure, and V as the forgetful functor. The structure functor then maps V to the best approximation of that structure by theories in \mathcal{M} . Indeed, if (4) is fully faithful (though this is not always the case), then the structure functor reconstructs the theory from its category of models.

We cannot get a left adjoint to the functor (4) for an arbitrary metatheory \mathcal{M} and its metamodel (\mathcal{C}, Φ) . In order to get general structure-semantics adjunctions, we extend the category $\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$ of theories in \mathcal{M} to the category $\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ of theories in the metatheory $\widehat{\mathcal{M}} = [\mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}}, \mathbf{SET}]$ equipped with the convolution monoidal structure [Day70]. We show in Theorem 9.2 that the structure-semantics adjunction

$$\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})^{\mathrm{op}} \xrightarrow[]{\overset{\mathrm{Str}}{\underbrace{\quad \bot \quad }} } \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$$

exists for any metatheory \mathcal{M} and its metamodel (\mathcal{C}, Φ) .

We conclude the paper in Section 10, by giving a universal characterisation of categories of models in our framework. It is well-known that the Eilenberg-Moore categories (= categories of models) of monads can be characterised by a 2-categorical universal property in the 2-category \mathscr{CAT} of categories [Str72]. We show in Theorem 10.7 that our category of models admit a similar universal characterisation, but instead of inside the 2-category \mathscr{CAT} , inside the *pseudo double category* \mathbb{PROF} of categories, functors, profunctors and natural transformations. The notion of pseudo double category, as well as \mathbb{PROF} itself, was introduced by Grandis and Paré [GP99]. In the same paper they also introduced the notion of *double limit*, a suitable limit notion in (pseudo) double categories.

The double categorical universal property that our categories of models enjoy can also be formulated in terms of double limits; see Corollary 10.9.

During the investigation of our framework, we have encountered a number of problems, several of which are still open. A major open problem is that of characterising via intrinsic properties the forgetful functors from the categories of models arising in our framework. In the case of monads, the corresponding result is the various *monadicity theorems*, such as Beck's theorem [ML98, Section VI.7]. We shall discuss this problem further at the end of Section 8.

1.1. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS. We are grateful to Martin Hyland, Pierre-Alain Jacqmin, Shin-ya Katsumata, Kenji Maillard, Paul-André Melliès, John Power and Exequiel Rivas for stimulating discussions and helpful comments.

2. Set theoretic conventions

Due to the metatheoretical nature of the subject matter, in this paper we will use multiple (Grothendieck) *universes*; see e.g., [ML98, Section I.6] or [KS05, Definition 1.1.1] for definitions of universes.

For the purpose of this paper, we assume the existence of three universes \mathcal{U}_1 , \mathcal{U}_2 and \mathcal{U}_3 with $\mathcal{U}_1 \in \mathcal{U}_2 \in \mathcal{U}_3$. We now fix these universes once and for all.

Let \mathcal{U} be a universe. We define size-regulating conditions on sets and other mathematical structures in reference to \mathcal{U} .

• A set is said to be in \mathcal{U} if it is an element of \mathcal{U} .

In this paper, a category is always assumed to have sets of objects and of morphisms (rather than *proper classes* of them). We say that a category C is

- in \mathcal{U} if the tuple $(ob(\mathcal{C}), (\mathcal{C}(A, B))_{A,B\in ob(\mathcal{C})}, (id_C \in \mathcal{C}(C, C))_{C\in ob(\mathcal{C})}, (\circ_{A,B,C}: \mathcal{C}(B, C) \times \mathcal{C}(A, B) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}(A, C))_{A,B,C\in ob(\mathcal{C})},$ consisting of the data for \mathcal{C} , is an element of \mathcal{U} ;
- locally in \mathcal{U} if for each $A, B \in ob(\mathcal{C})$, the hom-set $\mathcal{C}(A, B)$ is in \mathcal{U} .

We also write $C \in \mathcal{C}$ for $C \in ob(\mathcal{C})$.

We extend these definitions to other mathematical structures. For example, a group is said to be in \mathcal{U} if it (i.e., the tuple consisting of its data) is an element of \mathcal{U} , a 2-category is **locally in** \mathcal{U} if all its hom-categories are in \mathcal{U} , and so on.

Recall the universes \mathcal{U}_1 , \mathcal{U}_2 and \mathcal{U}_3 we have fixed above.

2.1. DEFINITION. A set or other mathematical structure (group, category, etc.) is said to be:

- *small* if it is in U_1 ;
- large if it is in U_2 ;

• huge if it is in U_3 .

Sets and other mathematical structures are often assumed to be small by default, even when we do not say so explicitly.

A category (or a 2-category) is said to be:

- locally small if it is large and locally in U_1 ;
- locally large if it is huge and locally in U_2 .

In the following, we mainly talk about the size-regulating conditions using the terms *small*, *large* and *huge*, avoiding direct references to the universes \mathcal{U}_1 , \mathcal{U}_2 and \mathcal{U}_3 .

We shall use the following basic (2-)categories throughout this paper.

- Set, the (large) category of all small sets and functions.
- SET, the (huge) category of all large sets and functions.
- Cat, the (large) category of all small categories and functors.
- CAT, the (huge) category of all large categories and functors.
- *Cat*, the (large) 2-category of all small categories, functors and natural transformations.
- $\mathscr{CAT},$ the (huge) 2-category of all large categories, functors and natural transformations.
- $Mon CAT_{lax}$, the (huge) 2-category of all large monoidal categories, lax monoidal functors¹ and monoidal natural transformations. We also use several variants of it.
- <u>2-CAT</u>, the 2-category of all huge 2-categories, 2-functors and 2-natural transformations.

3. Notions of algebraic theory

In this section, we review several known notions of algebraic theory. As we shall see later, they all turn out to be instances of our unified framework for notions of algebraic theory developed from the next section on. A more introductory account of these notions of algebraic theory (except for PROPs and PROs) may be found in [Fuj18, Chapter 2].

3.1. CLONES. Abstract clones (clones for short) [Tay93] are a presentation independent version of equational theories in universal algebra and, as such, they are more or less equivalent to *Lawvere theories* [Law63]. Let us begin with the definition.

¹Also called *monoidal functors* in e.g., [ML98].

3.2. DEFINITION. A clone T consists of:

(CD1) a family of sets $T = (T_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ indexed by natural numbers;

(CD2) for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$, an element

$$p_i^{(n)} \in T_n;$$

(CD3) for each $k, n \in \mathbb{N}$, a function

$$\circ_k^{(n)} \colon T_k \times (T_n)^k \longrightarrow T_n$$

whose action on an element $(\phi, \theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k) \in T_k \times (T_n)^k$ we write as $\phi \circ_k^{(n)}(\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k)$ or simply $\phi \circ (\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k)$;

satisfying the following equations:

(CA1) for each $k, n \in \mathbb{N}, j \in \{1, \ldots, k\}, \theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k \in T_n$,

$$p_j^{(k)} \circ_k^{(n)} (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_k) = \theta_j;$$

(CA2) for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\theta \in T_n$,

$$\theta \circ_n^{(n)} (p_1^{(n)}, \dots, p_n^{(n)}) = \theta;$$

(CA3) for each $l, k, n \in \mathbb{N}, \psi \in T_l, \phi_1, \ldots, \phi_l \in T_k, \theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k \in T_n$,

$$\psi \circ_l^{(k)} \left(\phi_1 \circ_k^{(n)} (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_k), \dots, \phi_l \circ_k^{(n)} (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_k) \right) \\ = \left(\psi \circ_l^{(k)} (\phi_1, \dots, \phi_l) \right) \circ_k^{(n)} (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_k).$$

Such a clone is written as $\mathsf{T} = (T, (p_n^{(i)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}, i \in \{1, \dots, n\}}, (\circ_k^{(n)})_{k, n \in \mathbb{N}})$ or simply (T, p, \circ) .

The following example shows a typical way in which clones arise.

3.3. EXAMPLE. Let \mathcal{C} be a locally small category with all finite products, and C be an object of \mathcal{C} . Then we obtain the clone $\mathsf{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C) = (\langle C, C \rangle, p, \circ)$ defined as follows:

- (CD1) for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let $\langle C, C \rangle_n$ be the hom-set $\mathcal{C}(C^n, C)$, where C^n is the product of n copies of C (the *n*-th power of C);
- (CD2) for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$, let $p_i^{(n)} \colon C^n \longrightarrow C$ be the *i*-th projection;
- (CD3) for each $k, n \in \mathbb{N}, g: C^k \longrightarrow C$ and $f_1, \ldots, f_k: C^n \longrightarrow C$, let $g \circ_k^{(n)} (f_1, \ldots, f_k): C^n \longrightarrow C$ be the following composite in \mathcal{C} :

$$C^n \xrightarrow{\langle f_1, \dots, f_k \rangle} C^k \xrightarrow{g} C.$$

It is straightforward to check the axioms (CA1)–(CA3).

In fact, every clone arises in the above manner. To see this, let $\mathsf{T} = (T, p, \circ)$ be an arbitrary clone. We can then define the category \mathcal{C}_{T} , whose set of objects is the set \mathbb{N} of natural numbers and whose hom-sets are given by $\mathcal{C}_{\mathsf{T}}(n,m) = (T_n)^m$. We may routinely define identity morphisms and composition in \mathcal{C}_{T} from the structure of T , and it turns out that the object $n \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathsf{T}}$ is the n-th power of $1 \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathsf{T}}$ in \mathcal{C}_{T} ; thus we recover T as $\mathsf{End}_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathsf{T}}}(1)$. This construction also shows how clones and Lawvere theories are related. See [Tay93] for details.

Another source of clones is provided by presentations of equational theories in universal algebra. A presentation of an equational theory $\langle \Sigma | E \rangle$ is given by a family Σ of basic operations (with designated arities) and a family E of equational axioms between Σ -terms. Given such a data, we can define a clone $\mathsf{T}^{\langle \Sigma | E \rangle} = (T^{\langle \Sigma | E \rangle}, p, \circ)$ by setting $(T^{\langle \Sigma | E \rangle})_n$ to be the set of all Σ -terms in which at most n different variables occur, modulo equational theorems derivable from E, p to be the equivalence classes of variables, and \circ to be the simultaneous substitution; see [Fuj18, Sections 2.1 and 2.2] for details. It is well-known that various types of algebras, such as groups, monoids and rings, admit presentations of equational theories, and hence by the above construction we obtain the *clone of groups*, etc. Such are the motivating examples of clones *qua* algebraic theories.

Homomorphisms of clones may be defined routinely.

3.4. DEFINITION. Let $T = (T, p, \circ)$ and $T' = (T', p', \circ')$ be clones. A clone homomorphism from T to T' is a family of functions $h = (h_n: T_n \longrightarrow T'_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ which preserves the structure of clones; precisely,

- for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $i \in \{1, ..., n\}$, $h_n(p_i^{(n)}) = p_i'^{(n)}$;
- for each $k, n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\phi \in T_k$ and $\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k \in T_n$,

$$h_n\left(\phi \circ_k^{(n)} (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_k)\right) = h_k(\phi) \circ_k^{\prime(n)} \left(h_n(\theta_1), \dots, h_n(\theta_k)\right).$$

Let us turn to the definition of models of a clone. One can consider models of a clone in any locally small category with finite products.

3.5. DEFINITION. Let T be a clone and C be a locally small category with all finite products. A model of T in C consists of an object $C \in C$ together with a clone homomorphism $\chi: T \longrightarrow \text{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C)$.

For example, models of the clone of groups in C are precisely group objects (or internal groups) in C.

We then define the notion of homomorphism between models (of a clone). First we note the functoriality of the $\langle -, - \rangle$ construction, already appeared (partly) in Example 3.3. For the current purpose, it suffices to remark that for each locally small category \mathcal{C} with finite products and each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the assignment $\langle A, B \rangle_n = \mathcal{C}(A^n, B)$ canonically extends to a functor

$$\langle -, - \rangle_n : \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}.$$

3.6. DEFINITION. Let T be a clone, \mathcal{C} be a locally small category with all finite products, and (A, α) and (B, β) be models of T in \mathcal{C} . A **homomorphism** from (A, α) to (B, β) is a morphism $f: A \longrightarrow B$ in \mathcal{C} such that for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the following diagram commutes:



For each clone T and a locally small category \mathcal{C} with all finite products, we denote the category of all models of T in \mathcal{C} and their homomorphisms by $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C})$. Note that we have the canonical forgetful functor $U: \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$.

3.7. NON-SYMMETRIC OPERADS. Non-symmetric operads [May72] may be seen as a variant of clones. Compared to clones, non-symmetric operads are less expressive (for example, groups cannot be captured by non-symmetric operads), but their models can be taken in wider contexts than for clones (whereas models of clones are taken in a locally small category with finite products, models of non-symmetric operads can be taken in any locally small monoidal category).

3.8. DEFINITION. A non-symmetric operad T consists of:

(ND1) a family of sets $T = (T_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ indexed by natural numbers;

- (ND2) an element $id \in T_1$;
- **(ND3)** for each $k, n_1, \ldots, n_k \in \mathbb{N}$, a function (we omit the sub- and superscripts)

 $\circ: T_k \times T_{n_1} \times \cdots \times T_{n_k} \longrightarrow T_{n_1 + \cdots + n_k}$

whose action we write as $(\phi, \theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k) \longmapsto \phi \circ (\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_k)$

satisfying the following equations:

(NA1) for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\theta \in T_n$,

id
$$\circ (\theta) = \theta;$$

(NA2) for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\theta \in T_n$,

$$\theta \circ (\mathrm{id}, \ldots, \mathrm{id}) = \theta;$$

(NA3) for each $l, k_1, \ldots, k_l, n_{1,1}, \ldots, n_{1,k_1}, \ldots, n_{l,1}, \ldots, n_{l,k_l} \in \mathbb{N}, \quad \psi \in T_l, \quad \phi_1 \in T_{k_1}, \ldots, \phi_l \in T_{k_l}, \quad \theta_{1,1} \in T_{n_{1,1}}, \ldots, \theta_{1,k_1} \in T_{n_{1,k_1}}, \ldots, \theta_{l,1} \in T_{n_{l,1}}, \ldots, \theta_{l,k_l} \in T_{n_{l,k_l}},$

$$\psi \circ \left(\phi_1 \circ (\theta_{1,1}, \dots, \theta_{1,k_1}), \dots, \phi_l \circ (\theta_{l,1}, \dots, \theta_{l,k_l})\right) = \left(\psi \circ (\phi_1, \dots, \phi_l)\right) \circ (\theta_{1,1}, \dots, \theta_{1,k_1}, \dots, \theta_{l,k_l}).$$

Such a non-symmetric operad is written as $T = (T, id, \circ)$.

3.9. EXAMPLE. Let $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}, I, \otimes)$ be a locally small monoidal category, and C be an object of \mathcal{C} . Define the non-symmetric operad $\mathsf{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C) = (\langle C, C \rangle, \mathrm{id}, \circ)$ as follows:

- (ND1) for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let $\langle C, C \rangle_n$ be the hom-set $\mathcal{C}(C^{\otimes n}, C)$, where $C^{\otimes n}$ is the monoidal product of n copies of C;
- (ND2) let $id: C \longrightarrow C$ be the identity morphism on C;
- (ND3) for each $k, n_1, \ldots, n_k \in \mathbb{N}, g: C^{\otimes k} \longrightarrow C$ and $f_1: C^{\otimes n_1} \longrightarrow C, \ldots, f_k: C^{\otimes n_k} \longrightarrow C$, let $g \circ (f_1, \ldots, f_k): C^{\otimes (n_1 + \cdots + n_k)} \longrightarrow C$ be the following composite in \mathcal{C} :

$$C^{\otimes (n_1 + \dots + n_k)} \cong C^{\otimes n_1} \otimes \dots \otimes C^{\otimes n_k} \xrightarrow{f_1 \otimes \dots \otimes f_k} C^{\otimes k} \xrightarrow{g} C.$$

It is straightforward to check the axioms (NA1)–(NA3).

Just like the case of clones, it can be shown that every non-symmetric operad arises as above. Given an arbitrary non-symmetric operad $T = (T, id, \circ)$, we define a strict monoidal category C_T whose set of objects is \mathbb{N} and whose hom-sets are defined as

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mathsf{T}}(n,m) = \coprod_{\substack{n_1,\dots,n_m \in \mathbb{N}\\n_1+\dots+n_m=n}} T_{n_1} \times \dots \times T_{n_m},$$

with sum of natural numbers as the monoidal product; cf. [Lei04, Section 2.3]. We then obtain T as $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{C}_{T}}(1)$.

As for examples of non-symmetric operads naturally seen as algebraic theories, we may obtain a non-symmetric operad from a strongly regular presentation of an equational theory. Here, a presentation of an equational theory is called **strongly regular** if each of its equational axioms satisfies the condition that, on each side of the equation, exactly same variables appear without repetition and in the same order. For example, assuming that e is a nullary operation and \cdot is a binary operation, the equations

$$(x \cdot y) \cdot z = x \cdot (y \cdot z), \quad x \cdot e = x$$

are strongly regular, whereas the equations

$$x \cdot x = x, \quad x \cdot y = x, \quad x \cdot y = y \cdot x$$

are not. The structure of monoids can be expressed by a non-symmetric operad.

We may define the notion of **non-symmetric operad homomorphism** between non-symmetric operads just in the same way as that of clone homomorphism (Definition 3.4).

The definition of models of a non-symmetric operad is also similar to that of a clone (Definition 3.5).

3.10. DEFINITION. Let T be a non-symmetric operad and \mathcal{C} be a locally small monoidal category. A model of T in \mathcal{C} consists of an object $C \in \mathcal{C}$ together with a non-symmetric operad homomorphism $\chi: \mathsf{T} \longrightarrow \mathsf{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C)$.

With the definition of homomorphisms between models completely parallel to the case of clones (Definition 3.6), we obtain the category of models $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C})$ (as well as the associated forgetful functor) for each non-symmetric operad T and a locally small monoidal category \mathcal{C} .

3.11. SYMMETRIC OPERADS. Symmetric operads [May72] are an intermediate notion of algebraic theory which lie between clones and non-symmetric operads, both in terms of expressive power and in terms of range of notions of models.

In terms of expressive power, symmetric operads correspond to regular presentations of equational theories, where a presentation of an equational theory is called **regular** if each of its equational axioms satisfies the following condition: on each side of the equation, exactly same variables appear without repetition (but possibly in different order). So we may express *commutative* monoids in addition to monoids via symmetric operads.

In terms of range of notions of models, one can take models of a symmetric operad in any locally small symmetric monoidal category.

We omit the definitions of symmetric operads, their models and so on, which are analogous to the cases of clones and non-symmetric operads. See e.g. [Fuj18, Section 2.4] for details.

3.12. PROs. PROs [ML65] are a certain generalisation of non-symmetric operads.

3.13. DEFINITION. A **PRO** is a small strict monoidal category whose set of objects is \mathbb{N} and whose monoidal product on objects is the sum of natural numbers.

Homomorphisms of PROs are identity-on-objects strict monoidal functors.

The relationship of PROs to non-symmetric operads is as follows. Given a non-symmetric operad, one can define a PRO by the construction sketched just after Example 3.9. PROs are more general than non-symmetric operads in that algebraic structures described by them allow many-in, many-out operations (operations of type $C^{\otimes n} \longrightarrow C^{\otimes m}$), whereas those described by non-symmetric operads allow only many-in, single-out operations (those of type $C^{\otimes n} \longrightarrow C$). Therefore via PROs, one can capture the structure of *comonoids* in addition to monoids.

3.14. EXAMPLE. Let $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}, I, \otimes)$ be a locally small monoidal category, and C be an object of \mathcal{C} . Then we obtain the PRO $\mathsf{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C)$ defined as follows: for each $n, m \in \mathbb{N}$, let the hom-set $\mathsf{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C)(n,m)$ of the PRO be the hom-set $\mathcal{C}(C^{\otimes n}, C^{\otimes m})$ of \mathcal{C} , with the rest of the structure induced from \mathcal{C} in the evident manner.

Models of a PRO T can be taken in any locally small monoidal category C, and are sometimes defined as strong monoidal functors of type $T \longrightarrow C$, following the doctrine of *functorial semantics* [Law63]. We shall adopt the following alternative, more or less equivalent definition (appearing e.g., in [ML65]).

3.15. DEFINITION. Let T be a PRO and C be a locally small monoidal category. A **model of** T **in** C consists of an object $C \in C$ together with a PRO homomorphism $\chi: T \longrightarrow \text{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C)$.

With the straightforward definition of homomorphisms of models (just like the case of clones), we obtain the category of models Mod(T, C) and the associated forgetful functor.

The above definition of models not only looks similar to the corresponding definitions for clones, symmetric operads and non-symmetric operads, but it also eliminates certain redundancy involved in the definition of models as certain functors. That is, if we define a model to be a strong monoidal functor $T \longrightarrow C$, to give such a data we have to specify the image of each object in T, and this involves a choice, for each natural number n, of a specific n-fold monoidal product of the underlying object; but such choices are usually not included in the data of an algebraic structure. In more precise terms, such a definition of models (in the spirit of functorial semantics) in general prevents the forgetful functor out of the category of models from being *amnestic* [AHS06, Definition 3.27]. On the other hand, it will turn out that all forgetful functors arising in our unified framework for notions of algebraic theory are amnestic.

3.16. PROPs. PROPs [ML65] are the symmetric version of PROs.

3.17. DEFINITION. A **PROP** is a small symmetric strict monoidal category whose set of objects is \mathbb{N} and whose monoidal product on objects is the sum of natural numbers.

Here, by a **symmetric strict monoidal category** we mean a symmetric monoidal category whose structure isomorphisms *except for the symmetry* are identities. Similarly to the case of PROs, we can take models of a PROP in any locally small symmetric monoidal category.

3.18. MONADS. The definition of monads on a category is well-known. For any large category C, we shall denote the category of all monads on C and monad morphisms by $\mathbf{Mnd}(C)$, which we define to be the category of monoid objects in the monoidal category [C, C] of all endofunctors on C (with composition of endofunctors as monoidal product); note that our definition of monad morphism is opposite in the direction to the one defined in [Str72].

The following definition of models of a monad, usually called *Eilenberg–Moore algebras*, is also well-known.

3.19. DEFINITION. [EM65] Let C be a large category and $T = (T, \eta, \mu)$ be a monad on C.

1. An **Eilenberg–Moore algebra of** \top consists of:

- an object $C \in \mathcal{C}$;
- a morphism $\gamma \colon TC \longrightarrow C$ in \mathcal{C} ,

making the following diagrams commute:



2. Let (C, γ) and (C', γ') be Eilenberg-Moore algebras of T . A **homomorphism** from (C, γ) to (C', γ') is a morphism $f: C \longrightarrow C'$ in \mathcal{C} making the following diagram commute:



The category of all Eilenberg–Moore algebras of T and their homomorphisms is called the **Eilenberg–Moore category of** T , and is denoted by \mathcal{C}^{T} .

Excellent introductions to monads abound (see e.g., [ML98, Chapter VI]). Here we simply remark that, seen as a notion of algebraic theory, monads on **Set** have stronger expressive power than clones, and can express such infinitary structures as compact Hausdorff spaces and complete semilattices [Man76].

Let us make clear our convention as to which class of monads counts as a single notion of algebraic theory. We understand that for each large category C, the monads on C form a single notion of algebraic theory. So actually we have just introduced an infinite family of notions of algebraic theory, one notion for each large category.

3.20. GENERALISED OPERADS. Just like monads are a family of notions of algebraic theory parameterised by a large category, the term *generalised operads* [Bur71, Kel92, Her00, Lei04] also refer to a family of notions of algebraic theory, this time parameterised by a large category with finite limits and a *cartesian monad* thereon. We start with the definition of cartesian monad.

3.21. Definition.

1. Let \mathcal{C} and \mathcal{D} be categories, and $F, G: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{D}$ be functors. A natural transformation $\alpha: F \longrightarrow G$ is called **cartesian** if and only if all naturality squares of α are pullback squares; that is, if and only if for any morphism $f: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}'$ in \mathcal{C} , the square



is a pullback of Gf and $\alpha_{C'}$.

2. Let C be a category with all pullbacks. A monad $S = (S, \eta, \mu)$ on C is called **carte**sian if and only if the functor S preserves pullbacks, and η and μ are cartesian.

For each cartesian monad $S = (S, \eta, \mu)$ on a large category C with all finite limits we now introduce S-operads, which form a single notion of algebraic theory.

The crucial observation is that under this assumption, the slice category $\mathcal{C}/S1$ (where 1 is the terminal object of \mathcal{C}) acquires a canonical monoidal structure, given as follows. (We write an object of $\mathcal{C}/S1$ either as $p: P \longrightarrow S1$ or (P, p).)

- The unit object is $I = (\eta_1 \colon 1 \longrightarrow S1)$.
- Given a pair of objects $p: P \longrightarrow S1$ and $q: Q \longrightarrow S1$ in $\mathcal{C}/S1$, first form the pullback

$$\begin{array}{cccc} (Q,q) * P \xrightarrow{\pi_2} SP \\ & & & \downarrow^{\pi_1} & & \downarrow^{S!} \\ & Q \xrightarrow{q} & S1, \end{array}$$

$$(5)$$

where $!: P \longrightarrow 1$ is the unique morphism to the terminal object. The monoidal product $(Q,q) \otimes (P,p) \in \mathcal{C}/S1$ is $((Q,q) * P, \mu_1 \circ Sp \circ \pi_2)$:

$$(Q,q)*P \xrightarrow{\pi_2} SP \xrightarrow{Sp} SS1 \xrightarrow{\mu_1} S1.$$

We remark that this monoidal category arises as a restriction of Burroni's bicategory of S-spans [Bur71].

3.22. DEFINITION. Let C be a large category with all finite limits and $S = (S, \eta, \mu)$ a cartesian monad on C.

- 1. An **S**-operad is a monoid object in the monoidal category $(\mathcal{C}/S1, I, \otimes)$ introduced above.
- 2. A morphism of S-operads is a homomorphism of monoid objects in $(\mathcal{C}/S1, I, \otimes)$.

We denote the category of S-operads and their homomorphisms by S-Opd; by definition it is identical to the category of monoid objects in C/S1.

Given an S-operad $T = ((ar_T: T \longrightarrow S1), e, m)$, we may interpret the object S1 in C as the object of arities, T as the object of all (derived) operations of the algebraic theory expressed by T, and ar_T as assigning an arity to each operation.

3.23. EXAMPLE. [Lei04, Example 4.2.7] If we let C = Set and S be the free monoid monad (which is cartesian), then S-operads are equivalent to non-symmetric operads. The arities are the natural numbers: $S1 \cong \mathbb{N}$.

In more detail, the data of an S-operad in this case consist of a set T, and functions $\operatorname{ar}_T: T \longrightarrow \mathbb{N}, e: 1 \longrightarrow T$ and $m: (T, \operatorname{ar}_T) * T \longrightarrow T$. Unravelling this, we obtain a family of sets $(T_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$, an element id $\in T_1$ and a family of functions $(m_{k,n_1,\ldots,n_k}: T_k \times T_{n_1} \times \cdots \times T_{n_k} \longrightarrow T_{n_1+\cdots+n_k})_{k,n_1,\ldots,n_k \in \mathbb{N}}$, agreeing with Definition 3.8. Note that indeed T_n may be interpreted as the set of all (derived) operations of arity n.

3.24. EXAMPLE. If we set C = n-**Gph**, the category of *n*-graphs for $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{\omega\}$ and **S** be the free strict *n*-category monad, then **S**-operads are called *n*-globular operads; see [Lei04, Chapter 8] for details. These generalised operads have been used to give a definition of weak *n*-categories [Bat98, Lei04].

Next we define models of an S-operad. For this, we first note that the monoidal category C/S1 has a canonical pseudo action on C. (The precise definition of pseudo action is a variant of Definition 6.1, obtained by replacing the term "natural transformation" there by "natural isomorphism".) The functor

$$*: (\mathcal{C}/S1) \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$$

defining this pseudo action is given by mapping $((Q,q), P) \in (\mathcal{C}/S1) \times \mathcal{C}$ to $(Q,q) * P \in \mathcal{C}$ defined as the pullback (5).

3.25. DEFINITION. Let C be a large category with finite limits, $S = (S, \eta, \mu)$ be a cartesian monad on C, and T = (T, e, m) be an S-operad.

- 1. A model of T consists of:
 - an object $C \in C$;
 - a morphism $\gamma \colon T \ast C \longrightarrow C$ in \mathcal{C} ,

making the following diagrams commute:



where the arrows labelled with \cong refer to the isomorphisms provided by the pseudo action.

2. Let (C, γ) and (C', γ') be models of T . A homomorphism from (C, γ) to (C', γ') is a morphism $f: C \longrightarrow C'$ in \mathcal{C} making the following diagram commute:



We saw in Example 3.23 that non-symmetric operads arise as a special case of generalised operads. In fact the definitions of models also agree, the models defined by the above definition (where S is taken as in Example 3.23) being equivalent to the models as in Definition 3.10, with C =Set equipped with the cartesian monoidal structure.

4. Metatheories and theories

In the previous section we have seen several examples of notions of algebraic theory, in which the corresponding types of algebraic theories are called under various names, such as *clones, non-symmetric operads* and *monads* (on C). Being a background theory for a type of algebraic theories, each notion of algebraic theory has definitions of algebraic theory, of model of an algebraic theory, and of homomorphism between models. Nevertheless, different notions of algebraic theory take different approaches to define these concepts, and the resulting definitions (say, of algebraic theory) can look quite remote.

As we have already mentioned, this paper introduces a *unified framework for notions* of algebraic theory which includes all of the notions of algebraic theory reviewed in the previous section as instances. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first framework for notions of algebraic theory attaining such generality. Due to the diversity of notions of algebraic theory we aim to capture, we take a very simple approach: the basic idea is that we identify *notions of algebraic theory* with (large) *monoidal categories*, and *algebraic theories* with *monoid objects* therein.

4.1. DEFINITION. A metatheory is a large monoidal category $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$.

Metatheories are intended to formalise notions of algebraic theory. We remark that, in this paper, we leave the term *notion of algebraic theory* informal and will not give any mathematical definitions to it.

4.2. DEFINITION. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory. A **theory in** \mathcal{M} is a monoid object $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ in \mathcal{M} .

We denote the category of theories in \mathcal{M} by $\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$, which we define to be the same as the category of monoid objects in \mathcal{M} and homomorphisms between them.

Theories formalise what we have been calling *algebraic theories*.

The above definitions simply introduce aliases to well-known concepts. Our hope is that, by using the terms which reflect our intention, statements and discussions become easier to follow; think of the terms such as *generalised element* (which is synonymous to morphism in a category) or *map* (used by some authors to mean left adjoint in a bicategory) which have been used with great benefit in the literature.

4.3. The METATHEORY $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ FOR CLONES. As a first example, we treat clones (Definition 3.2) within our framework. That is, we seek a suitable metatheory for which clones are theories therein.

4.4. DEFINITION. Let \mathbf{F} be the category defined as follows:

- The set of objects is $ob(\mathbf{F}) = \{ [n] \mid n \in \mathbb{N} \}$, where for each natural number $n \in \mathbb{N}$, [n] is defined to be the n-element set $\{1, \ldots, n\}$.
- A morphism is any function between these sets.

So the category \mathbf{F} is a skeleton of the category **FinSet** of all (small) finite sets and functions. The underlying category of the metatheory for clones is the category $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ of all functors from \mathbf{F} to **Set** and natural transformations. For $X \in [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ and $[n] \in \mathbf{F}$, we write the set X([n]) as X_n .

The monoidal structure on the category $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ we shall consider is known as the substitution monoidal structure.

4.5. DEFINITION. [KP93, FPT99] The substitution monoidal structure on [F, Set] is defined as follows:

- The unit object is $I = \mathbf{F}([1], -) \colon \mathbf{F} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$.
- Given $X, Y: \mathbf{F} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$, their monoidal product $Y \otimes X: \mathbf{F} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$ maps $[n] \in \mathbf{F}$ to

$$(Y \otimes X)_n = \int^{[k] \in \mathbf{F}} Y_k \times (X_n)^k.$$
(6)

The integral sign with a superscript in (6) stands for a *coend* (dually, we will denote an *end* by the integral sign with a subscript); see [ML98, Section IX. 6].

This defines a metatheory $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$. We claim that clones correspond to theories in $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$. A theory in $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ consists of

- a functor $T: \mathbf{F} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set};$
- a natural transformation $e: I \longrightarrow T;$
- a natural transformation $m \colon T \otimes T \longrightarrow T$

satisfying the monoid axioms. By the Yoneda lemma, e corresponds to an element $\overline{e} \in T_1$, and by the universality of coends, m corresponds to a natural transformation²

$$(\overline{m}_{n,k}: T_k \times (T_n)^k \longrightarrow T_n)_{n,k \in \mathbb{N}}.$$

Hence given a theory (T, e, m) in $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$, we can construct a clone with the underlying family of sets $(T_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by setting $p_i^{(n)} = T_{\lceil i \rceil}(\overline{e})$ (here, $\lceil i \rceil : \lceil 1 \rceil \longrightarrow \lceil n \rceil$ is the morphism in \mathbf{F} defined as $\lceil i \rceil(1) = i$) and $\circ_k^{(n)} = \overline{m}_{n,k}$. Conversely, given a clone (T, p, \circ) , we can construct a theory in $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ as follows. First we extend the family of sets T to a functor $T: \mathbf{F} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$ by setting, for any $u: [m] \longrightarrow [n]$ in \mathbf{F} ,

$$T_u(\theta) = \theta \circ_m^{(n)} (p_{u(1)}^{(m)}, \dots, p_{u(m)}^{(m)}).$$

Then we may set $\overline{e} = p_1^{(1)}$ and $\overline{m}_{n,k} = \circ_k^{(n)}$.

4.6. PROPOSITION. [Cf. [Cur12, Hyl14]] The above constructions establish an isomorphism of categories between the category of clones and $\mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}])$.

4.7. THE METATHEORY $[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}]$ FOR SYMMETRIC OPERADS. Symmetric operads can be similarly seen as theories in a suitable metatheory. The main difference from the case of clones is that, instead of the category \mathbf{F} , we use the following category.

4.8. DEFINITION. Let **P** be the category defined as follows:

- The set of objects is the same as \mathbf{F} : $ob(\mathbf{P}) = \{ [n] \mid n \in \mathbb{N} \}$ where $[n] = \{1, \dots, n\}$.
- A morphism is any bijective function.

So **P** is the subcategory of **F** consisting of all isomorphisms.

Symmetric operads are theories in a metatheory whose underlying category is the functor category $[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}]$. The monoidal structure on $[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}]$ we shall use is also called the substitution monoidal structure.

4.9. DEFINITION. [Kel05] The substitution monoidal structure on [P, Set] is defined as follows:

- The unit object is $I = \mathbf{P}([1], -) : \mathbf{P} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$.
- Given $X, Y: \mathbf{P} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$, their monoidal product $Y \otimes X: \mathbf{P} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$ maps $[n] \in \mathbf{P}$ to

$$(Y \otimes X)_n = \int^{[k] \in \mathbf{P}} Y_k \times (X^{\circledast k})_n,$$

where

$$(X^{\circledast k})_n = \int^{[n_1],\dots,[n_k] \in \mathbf{P}} \mathbf{P}([n_1 + \dots + n_k], [n]) \times X_{n_1} \times \dots \times X_{n_k}.$$

²In more detail, the relevant naturality here may also be phrased as "natural in $[n] \in \mathbf{F}$ and *extranatural* in $[k] \in \mathbf{F}$ "; see [ML98, Section IX. 4]. Following [Kel82], in this paper we shall not distinguish (terminologically) extranaturality from naturality, using the latter term for both.

4.10. PROPOSITION. [Cf. [Cur12, Hyl14]] The category of symmetric operads is isomorphic to **Th**([**P**, **Set**]).

4.11. The METATHEORY [N, Set] FOR NON-SYMMETRIC OPERADS. For non-symmetric operads (Definition 3.8), we use the following category.

4.12. DEFINITION. Let \mathbf{N} be the category defined as follows:

- The set of objects is the same as **F** and **P**.
- There are only identity morphisms in **N**.

N is the discrete category with the same objects as F and P. We again consider the functor category [N, Set].

4.13. DEFINITION. The substitution monoidal structure on [N, Set] is defined as follows:

- The unit object is $I = \mathbf{N}([1], -) : \mathbf{N} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$.
- Given $X, Y: \mathbb{N} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$, their monoidal product $Y \otimes X: \mathbb{N} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$ maps $[n] \in \mathbb{N}$ to

$$(Y \otimes X)_n = \coprod_{[k] \in \mathbf{N}} Y_k \times \bigg(\coprod_{\substack{[n_1], \dots, [n_k] \in \mathbf{N} \\ n_1 + \dots + n_k = n}} X_{n_1} \times \dots \times X_{n_k} \bigg).$$

4.14. PROPOSITION. [Cf. [Cur12, Hyl14]] The category of non-symmetric operads is isomorphic to $\mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set}])$.

For unified studies of various substitution monoidal structures, see [TP06, FGHW18], as well as the aforementioned [Cur12, Hyl14].

4.15. The METATHEORY $\mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{N}^{op} \times \mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set})$ FOR PROS. In order to characterise PROs as theories in a metatheory, we combine the following known facts.

- A PRO (Definition 3.13) can be given equivalently as a small monoidal category T equipped with an identity-on-objects strict monoidal functor from N (Definition 4.12; the monoidal structure on N is given by sum of natural numbers) to T.
- Fix a small category \mathcal{C} . A pair (\mathcal{D}, J) consisting of a small category \mathcal{D} (having the same set of objects as \mathcal{C}) and an identity-on-objects functor $J: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{D}$ is given equivalently as a monad on \mathcal{C} in the bicategory of (**Set**-valued) profunctors, that is to say as a monoid in the monoidal category of endo-profunctors on \mathcal{C} .

Hence it is natural to consider a monoidal version of endo-profunctors on **N**. Since the notion of profunctor (and its monoidal variant) will recur in this paper, let us fix our notation at this point. As we shall later be more concerned with **SET**-valued profunctors than **Set**-valued ones (cf. Section 2), we consider the former as default.

- 4.16. DEFINITION. [Bén00, Law73] We define the bicategory PROF as follows.
 - An object is a large category.
 - A 1-cell from \mathcal{A} to \mathcal{B} is a **profunctor from** \mathcal{A} to \mathcal{B} , which we define to be a functor

$$H: \mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}.$$

We write $H: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$ if H is a profunctor from \mathcal{A} to \mathcal{B} . The identity 1-cell on a large category \mathcal{C} is the hom-functor $\mathcal{C}(-,-)$. Given profunctors $H: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$ and $K: \mathcal{B} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$, their composite $K \odot H: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ maps $(C, \mathcal{A}) \in \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{A}$ to

$$(K \odot H)(C, A) = \int^{B \in \mathcal{B}} K(C, B) \times H(B, A).$$
(7)

• A 2-cell from H to H', both from \mathcal{A} to \mathcal{B} , is a natural transformation $\alpha \colon H \Longrightarrow$ $H' \colon \mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}.$

Between small categories we also consider **Set-valued profunctors**, defined by replacing **SET** by **Set** in the above definition of profunctors.

4.17. DEFINITION. [Cf. [IK86]] Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I_{\mathcal{M}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{M}})$ and $\mathcal{N} = (\mathcal{N}, I_{\mathcal{N}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{N}})$ be large monoidal categories. A monoidal profunctor from \mathcal{M} to \mathcal{N} is a lax monoidal functor

$$H = (H, h_{\cdot}, h) \colon \mathcal{N}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET},$$

where **SET** is regarded as a monoidal category via the cartesian monoidal structure. In detail, it consists of:

- a functor $H: \mathcal{N}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET};$
- a function $h: 1 \longrightarrow H(I_{\mathcal{N}}, I_{\mathcal{M}})$, where 1 is a singleton;
- a natural transformation $h = (h_{N,N',M,M'} \colon H(N',M') \times H(N,M) \longrightarrow H(N' \otimes_{\mathcal{N}} N, M' \otimes_{\mathcal{M}} M))_{N,N' \in \mathcal{N}, M,M' \in \mathcal{M}}$

satisfying the suitable coherence axioms.

One can compose monoidal profunctors by the formula (7), giving rise to the bicategory of large monoidal categories, monoidal profunctors, and monoidal natural transformations; we shall use this in Section 8. Between small monoidal categories, one can define **Set-valued monoidal profunctors** and their compositions. Corresponding to the aforementioned fact about profunctors, it can be shown that for any small monoidal category \mathcal{M} , to give a monad on \mathcal{M} in the bicategory of **Set**-valued monoidal profunctors is equivalent to give a small monoidal category \mathcal{N} (having the same set of objects as \mathcal{M}) together with an identity-on-objects *strict* monoidal functor $J: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$. It follows that PROs correspond to theories in the metatheory of **Set**-valued monoidal endo-profunctors on **N**, whose underlying category is $\mathcal{M}on\mathscr{CAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{N}^{op} \times \mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set})$, the category of lax monoidal functors of type $\mathbf{N}^{op} \times \mathbf{N} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$ and monoidal natural transformations.

4.18. THE METATHEORY $\mathscr{SymMonCAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{P}^{op} \times \mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set})$ FOR PROPS. The case of PROPs is a straightforward adaptation of that of PROs. For small symmetric monoidal categories \mathcal{M} and \mathcal{N} , we define a **Set-valued symmetric monoidal profunctor** from \mathcal{M} to \mathcal{N} to be a lax symmetric monoidal functor of type $\mathcal{N}^{op} \times \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$. Similarly to **Set**-valued monoidal profunctors, **Set**-valued symmetric monoidal profunctors compose and form a bicategory, a monad therein (say, on \mathcal{M}) being equivalent to a small symmetric monoidal category equipped with an identity-on-objects strict symmetric monoidal functor from \mathcal{M} .

We can endow the category \mathbf{P} (Definition 4.8) with the natural structure of a symmetric strict monoidal category. As a PROP (Definition 3.17) can be defined equivalently as a small symmetric monoidal category equipped with an identity-on-objects strict symmetric monoidal functor from \mathbf{P} , we conclude that PROPs correspond to theories in the metatheory of **Set**-valued symmetric monoidal endo-profunctors on \mathbf{P} , whose underlying category is $\mathscr{Sym}\mathscr{M}on\mathscr{CAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{P}^{op} \times \mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set})$, the category of lax symmetric monoidal functors of type $\mathbf{P}^{op} \times \mathbf{P} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$ and monoidal natural transformations.

4.19. THE METATHEORIES FOR MONADS AND GENERALISED OPERADS. Finally, we recall that monads and generalised operads were introduced as monoid objects in the first place. Hence for a large category C, the metatheory for monads on C is [C, C] (with the composition as monoidal product), whereas for a large category C with finite limits and a cartesian monad S thereon, the metatheory for S-operads is C/S1 (with the monoidal structure defined earlier).

5. Notions of model as enrichments

Let us proceed to incorporate semantical aspects of notions of algebraic theory into our framework. We start with a discussion on *notions of model*. An important feature of several notions of algebraic theory—especially clones, symmetric operads, non-symmetric operads, PROPs and PROs—is that we may consider models of an algebraic theory in more than one category. For example, models of a clone can be taken in any locally small category with finite products (Definition 3.5). We may phrase this fact by saying that clones admit multiple notions of model, one for each locally small category with finite products.

Informally, a *notion of model* for a notion of algebraic theory is a definition of model of an algebraic theory in that notion of algebraic theory. Hence whenever we consider actual *models* of an algebraic theory, we must specify in advance a notion of model with respect to which the models are taken. Our framework emphasises the inevitable fact that *models are always relative to notions of model*, by treating notions of model explicitly as mathematical structures.

But how can we formalise such notions of model? Below we show that the standard notions of model for clones, symmetric operads, non-symmetric operads, PROPs and PROs can be captured by a categorical structure which we call *enrichment*.

5.1. DEFINITION. [Cf. [Cam18, Definition 2.1]] Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory. An enrichment over \mathcal{M} consists of:

- a large category C;
- a functor $\langle -, \rangle \colon \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{M};$
- a natural transformation $(j_C \colon I \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle)_{C \in \mathcal{C}};$
- a natural transformation $(M_{A,B,C}: \langle B, C \rangle \otimes \langle A, B \rangle \longrightarrow \langle A, C \rangle)_{A,B,C \in \mathcal{C}}$,

making the following diagrams commute for all $A, B, C, D \in C$:



We say that $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ is an enrichment over \mathcal{M} , or that $(\langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ is an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over \mathcal{M} .

An enrichment over \mathcal{M} is not the same as a (large) \mathcal{M} -category in enriched category theory [Kel82]. It is rather a triple consisting of a large category \mathcal{C} , a large \mathcal{M} -category \mathcal{D} and an identity-on-objects functor $J: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{D}_0$, where \mathcal{D}_0 is the underlying category of \mathcal{D} .

In more detail, given an enrichment $(\langle -, -\rangle, j, M)$ of \mathcal{C} in \mathcal{M} , we may define the \mathcal{M} -category \mathcal{D} with $ob(\mathcal{D}) = ob(\mathcal{C})$ using the data $(\langle -, -\rangle, j, M)$ of the enrichment, by setting $\mathcal{D}(A, B) = \langle A, B \rangle$ and so on. The identity-on-objects functor $J: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{D}_0$ may be defined by mapping a morphism $f: A \longrightarrow B$ in \mathcal{C} to the composite $\langle A, f \rangle \circ j_A$, or equivalently, $\langle f, B \rangle \circ j_B$:



See [Cam18, Section 2] and [Fuj18, Section 3.1.2] for more about the relationship to enriched category theory.

From an enrichment, we now derive a definition of model of a theory. First observe that, given an enrichment $\langle -, - \rangle = (\langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ of a large category \mathcal{C} over a metatheory \mathcal{M} and an object $C \in \mathcal{C}$, we have a theory $\mathsf{End}_{\langle -, - \rangle}(C) = (\langle C, C \rangle, j_C, M_{C,C,C})$ in \mathcal{M} .

5.2. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory, $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ be a theory in \mathcal{M} , \mathcal{C} be a large category, and $\langle -, - \rangle = (\langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ be an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over \mathcal{M} .

1. A model of T in C with respect to $\langle -, - \rangle$ is a pair (C, χ) consisting of an object C of C and a theory homomorphism (= monoid homomorphism) $\chi: T \longrightarrow$ End $_{\langle -,- \rangle}(C)$; that is, a morphism $\chi: T \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle$ in \mathcal{M} making the following diagrams commute:



2. Let (C, χ) and (C', χ') be models of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to $\langle -, - \rangle$. A homomorphism from (C, χ) to (C', χ') is a morphism $f: C \longrightarrow C'$ in \mathcal{C} making the following diagram commute:



We denote the (large) category of models of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to $\langle -, - \rangle$ by $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle))$.

The above definitions of model and homomorphism are reminiscent of ones for clones (Definitions 3.5 and 3.6), symmetric operads, non-symmetric operads (Definition 3.10), PROPs and PROs (Definition 3.15). Indeed, we can recover the standard notions of model for these notions of algebraic theory via suitable enrichments.

5.3. EXAMPLE. Recall that the metatheory for clones is $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ with the substitution monoidal structure. Let \mathcal{C} be a locally small³ category with all finite products (or more generally, with all finite powers). We have an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over $[\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ defined as follows:

• The functor $\langle -, - \rangle : \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ maps $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$ and $[n] \in \mathbf{F}$ to the set

$$\langle A, B \rangle_n = \mathcal{C}(A^n, B).$$

³Note that according to our convention (Definition 2.1), "locally small" implies "large".

• The natural transformation $(j_C: I \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$ corresponds by the Yoneda lemma (recall that $I = \mathbf{F}([1], -)$) to the family

$$(\overline{j}_C = \mathrm{id}_C \in \langle C, C \rangle_1)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$$

• The natural transformation $(M_{A,B,C}: \langle B, C \rangle \otimes \langle A, B \rangle \longrightarrow \langle A, C \rangle)_{A,B,C\in\mathcal{C}}$ corresponds by the universality of coends (recall that $(Y \otimes X)_n = \int^{[k]\in\mathbf{F}} Y_k \times (X_n)^k)$ to the family

$$(M_{A,B,C})_{n,k} \colon \langle B, C \rangle_k \times (\langle A, B \rangle_n)^k \longrightarrow \langle A, B \rangle_n$$

mapping $(g, f_1, \dots, f_k) \in \mathcal{C}(B^k, C) \times \mathcal{C}(A^n, B)^k$ to $g \circ \langle f_1, \dots, f_k \rangle \in \mathcal{C}(A^n, B)^k$

Clearly the definition of the clone $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{C}}(C)$ from an object $C \in \mathcal{C}$ (Definition 3.3) is derived from the above enrichment. Consequently, we recover the classical definitions of model (Definition 3.5) and homomorphism between models (Definition 3.6) for clones, as instances of Definition 5.2.

5.4. EXAMPLE. The metatheory for symmetric operads is $[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}]$ with the substitution monoidal structure. Let $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}, I', \otimes')$ be a locally small symmetric monoidal category. We have an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over $[\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}]$ defined as follows:

• The functor $\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow [\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}]$ maps $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$ and $[n] \in \mathbf{P}$ to the set

$$\langle A, B \rangle_n = \mathcal{C}(A^{\otimes' n}, B),$$

where $A^{\otimes' n}$ is the monoidal product of n many copies of A.

• The natural transformation $(j_C: I \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$ corresponds by the Yoneda lemma (recall that $I = \mathbf{P}([1], -)$) to the family

$$(\overline{j}_C = \mathrm{id}_C \in \langle C, C \rangle_1)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}.$$

• The natural transformation $(M_{A,B,C}: \langle B, C \rangle \otimes \langle A, B \rangle \longrightarrow \langle A, C \rangle)_{A,B,C \in \mathcal{C}}$ corresponds by the universality of coends (recall Definition 4.9) to the family

$$(\overline{M}_{A,B,C})_{n,k,n_1,\dots,n_k} \colon \langle B, C \rangle_k \times \mathbf{P}([n_1 + \dots + n_k], [n]) \\ \times \langle A, B \rangle_{n_1} \times \dots \times \langle A, B \rangle_{n_k} \longrightarrow \langle A, B \rangle_n,$$

which is the unique function from the empty set if $n \neq n_1 + \cdots + n_k$ and, if $n = n_1 + \cdots + n_k$, maps $(g, u, f_1, \ldots, f_k) \in \mathcal{C}(B^{\otimes' k}, C) \times \mathbf{P}([n_1 + \cdots + n_k], [n]) \times \mathcal{C}(A^{\otimes' n_1}, B) \times \cdots \times \mathcal{C}(A^{\otimes' n_k}, B)$ to $g \circ (f_1 \otimes' \cdots \otimes' f_k) \circ A^{\otimes' u}$.

Via the above enrichment, we recover the classical definitions of model and homomorphism between models for symmetric operads.

5.5. EXAMPLE. The metatheory for non-symmetric operads is $[\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set}]$ with the substitution monoidal structure. Let $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}, I', \otimes')$ be a locally small monoidal category. We have an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over $[\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set}]$ which is similar to, and simpler than, the one in the previous example.

5.6. EXAMPLE. The metatheory for PROPs is $\mathscr{Sym}\mathscr{M}on\mathscr{CAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{P}^{op} \times \mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set})$ with the monoidal structure given by composition of **Set**-valued symmetric monoidal profunctors. Let $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}, I', \otimes')$ be a locally small symmetric monoidal category. We have an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over $\mathscr{Sym}\mathscr{M}on\mathscr{CAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{P}^{op} \times \mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set})$ defined as follows:

• The functor $\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathscr{Sym}\mathcal{M}on\mathscr{CAT}_{\mathrm{lax}}(\mathbf{P}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set})$ maps $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$ and $[m], [n] \in \mathbf{P}$ to the set

$$\langle A, B \rangle([m], [n]) = \mathcal{C}(A^{\otimes' n}, B^{\otimes' m}),$$

with the evident lax symmetric monoidal structure on $\langle A, B \rangle$.

- The natural transformation $(j_C \colon \mathbf{P}(-, -) \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle)$ is determined by the functoriality of $\langle C, C \rangle$.
- The natural transformation $(M_{A,B,C}: \langle B, C \rangle \odot \langle A, B \rangle \longrightarrow \langle A, C \rangle)_{A,B,C \in \mathcal{C}}$ corresponds by the universality of coends to the family

$$(\overline{M}_{A,B,C})_{l,m,n} \colon \langle B, C \rangle([l], [m]) \times \langle A, B \rangle([m], [n]) \longrightarrow \langle A, C \rangle([l], [n])$$

defined by composition in \mathcal{C} .

This enrichment captures the classical definition of models of PROPs.

5.7. EXAMPLE. The metatheory for PROs is $\mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{N}^{op} \times \mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set})$ with the monoidal structure given by composition of **Set**-valued monoidal profunctors. Let $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}, I', \otimes')$ be a locally small monoidal category. We have then an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over $\mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{lax}(\mathbf{N}^{op} \times \mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set})$ which is similar to, and simpler than, the one in the previous example.

5.8. EXAMPLE. We may also consider infinitary variants of Example 5.3. Here we take an extreme. Let C be a locally small category with all small powers. Then we obtain an enrichment of C over [Set, Set], the metatheory for monads on Set.

• The functor $\langle -, - \rangle \colon \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow [\mathbf{Set}, \mathbf{Set}] \text{ maps } A, B \in \mathcal{C} \text{ and } X \in \mathbf{Set} \text{ to the set}$

$$\langle A, B \rangle(X) = \mathcal{C}(A^X, B),$$

where A^X is the X-th power of A.

• The natural transformation $(j_C: \mathrm{id}_{\mathbf{Set}} \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$ corresponds by the Yoneda lemma (note that $\mathrm{id}_{\mathbf{Set}} \cong \mathbf{Set}(1, -)$, where 1 is a singleton) to the family

$$(\overline{j}_C = \mathrm{id}_C \in \langle C, C \rangle(1))_{C \in \mathcal{C}}.$$

• The natural transformation $(M_{A,B,C}: \langle B, C \rangle \circ \langle A, B \rangle \longrightarrow \langle A, C \rangle)_{A,B,C \in \mathcal{C}}$ has the X-th component $(X \in \mathbf{Set})$

$$\langle B, C \rangle \circ \langle A, B \rangle(X) = \mathcal{C}(B^{\mathcal{C}(A^X, B)}, C) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}(A^X, C) = \langle A, C \rangle(X)$$

the function induced from the canonical morphism $A^X \longrightarrow B^{\mathcal{C}(A^X,B)}$ in \mathcal{C} .

This enrichment gives us a definition of model of a monad T on Set in \mathcal{C} . To spell this out, first note that for any object $C \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor $\langle C, C \rangle$: Set \longrightarrow Set which maps $X \in$ Set to $\mathcal{C}(C^X, C)$ acquires the monad structure, giving rise to the monad $\operatorname{End}_{\langle -,-\rangle}(C)$ on Set. A model of T is then an object $C \in \mathcal{C}$ together with a monad morphism $\mathsf{T} \longrightarrow \operatorname{End}_{\langle -,-\rangle}(C)$. This is the definition of *relative algebra* of a monad on Set by Hino, Kobayashi, Hasuo and Jacobs [HKHJ16]. As noted in [HKHJ16], in the case where $\mathcal{C} =$ Set, relative algebras of a monad T on Set agree with Eilenberg-Moore algebras of T; we shall later show this fact in Example 6.9.

5.9. EXAMPLE. Let S be a large category and consider the metatheory [S, S] of monads on S. Then an enrichment over [S, S] is the same thing as an S-parameterised monad (without strength) in the sense of Atkey [Atk09, Definition 1], introduced in the study of computational effects.

Having reformulated semantics of notions of algebraic theory in terms of enrichments, let us investigate some of its immediate consequences.

5.10. $\operatorname{Mod}(-, -)$ AS A 2-FUNCTOR. It is well-known that given clones T and T', a clone homomorphism $f: T \longrightarrow T'$, and a locally small category \mathcal{C} with finite products, we have the induced functor

$$\operatorname{Mod}(f, \mathcal{C}) \colon \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T}', \mathcal{C}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C})$$

between the categories of models. An equally widely known phenomenon is that given a clone T, locally small categories \mathcal{C} and \mathcal{C}' with finite products, and a functor $G: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}'$ preserving finite products, we obtain a functor

$$\operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T},G)\colon \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T},\mathcal{C})\longrightarrow \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T},\mathcal{C}').$$

In order to capture such functoriality of Mod(-, -), we introduce a 2-category of enrichments.

5.11. DEFINITION. [Cf. [Cam18, Definitions 2.9 and 2.10]] Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory. The (locally large) 2-category $\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})$ of enrichments over \mathcal{M} is defined as follows:

• An object is an enrichment $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ over \mathcal{M} .

• A 1-cell from $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ to $(\mathcal{C}', \langle -, - \rangle', j', M')$ is a functor $G: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}'$ together with a natural transformation $(g_{A,B}: \langle A, B \rangle \longrightarrow \langle GA, GB \rangle')_{A,B \in \mathcal{C}}$ making the following diagrams commute for all $A, B, C \in \mathcal{C}$:



• A 2-cell from (G, g) to (G', g'), both from $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, -\rangle, j, M)$ to $(\mathcal{C}', \langle -, -\rangle', j', M')$, is a natural transformation $\theta \colon G \Longrightarrow G'$ making the following diagram commute for all $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$:

5.12. EXAMPLE. Let \mathscr{FPow} be the 2-category of locally small categories with chosen finite powers, functors preserving finite powers (in the usual sense⁴) and all natural transformations. We have a canonical 2-functor

$$\mathscr{FPow} \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}nrich([\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}])$$

which is fully faithful.

Let \mathscr{FProd} be the 2-category of locally small categories with chosen finite products, functors preserving finite products (in the usual sense) and all natural transformations. We have a canonical 2-functor

$$\mathscr{FP}rod \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}nrich([\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}])$$

which is locally fully faithful.

Hence we may recover the classical functoriality of Mod(T, -) for a clone T, recalled above, if we could show that it is functorial with respect to morphisms in $\mathscr{E}nrich([\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}])$.

⁴That is, we do not require these functors to preserve the chosen finite powers on the nose.

We also have canonical (locally faithful) 2-functors

$$\begin{split} & \mathscr{Sym}\mathscr{M}\!on\mathscr{CAT}^{\mathrm{ls}}_{\mathrm{lax}} \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}\!nrich([\mathbf{P},\mathbf{Set}]), \\ & \mathscr{Sym}\mathscr{M}\!on\mathscr{CAT}^{\mathrm{ls}}_{\mathrm{strong}} \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}\!nrich(\mathscr{Sym}\mathscr{M}\!on\mathscr{CAT}_{\mathrm{lax}}(\mathbf{P}^{\mathrm{op}}\times\mathbf{P},\mathbf{Set})), \end{split}$$

where the domain is the 2-category of locally small symmetric monoidal categories, symmetric lax (resp. strong) monoidal functors and monoidal natural transformations, and

$$\begin{split} & \mathscr{M}\!on\mathscr{CAT}^{\mathrm{ls}}_{\mathrm{lax}} \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}\!nrich([\mathbf{N},\mathbf{Set}]), \\ & \mathscr{M}\!on\mathscr{CAT}^{\mathrm{ls}}_{\mathrm{strong}} \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}\!nrich(\mathscr{M}\!on\mathscr{CAT}_{\mathrm{lax}}(\mathbf{N}^{\mathrm{op}}\times\mathbf{N},\mathbf{Set})), \end{split}$$

where the domain is the 2-category of locally small monoidal categories, lax (resp. strong) monoidal functors and monoidal natural transformations.

Now the functoriality of Mod(-, -) may be expressed by saying that it is a 2-functor

$$\operatorname{Mod}(-,-)\colon \operatorname{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\operatorname{op}} \times \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{CAT}$$
 (8)

(when we say that (8) is a 2-functor, we are identifying the category $\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$ with the corresponding locally discrete 2-category). Actually, the 2-functor (8) arises immediately from the structure of $\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})$. Observe that we may identify a theory in \mathcal{M} with an enrichment of the terminal category 1 over \mathcal{M} . The full sub-2-category of $\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})$ consisting of all enrichments over the (fixed) terminal category 1 is in fact locally discrete, and is isomorphic to $\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$. This way we obtain a fully faithful inclusion 2-functor $\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})$. It is straightforward to see that the appropriate 2-functor (8) is given by the composite

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} &\times \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M}) \\ & \downarrow^{\mathrm{inclusion}} \\ \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} &\times \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M}) \\ & \downarrow^{\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})(-,-)} \\ & \mathscr{CAT}, \end{aligned}$$

where $\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})(-,-)$ is the hom-2-functor for $\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})$.

5.13. COMPARING DIFFERENT NOTIONS OF ALGEBRAIC THEORY. So far we have been working within a fixed notion of algebraic theory. We now turn to the question of comparing different notions of algebraic theory.

By way of illustration, let us consider the relationship of clones, symmetric operads and non-symmetric operads. On the "syntactical" side, we have inclusions of algebraic theories

$$\{\text{non-sym. operads}\} \subseteq \{\text{sym. operads}\} \subseteq \{\text{clones}\},\tag{9}$$

in the sense that every symmetric operad may be derived from a regular presentation of an equational theory, which is at the same time a presentation of an equational theory and therefore defines a clone, etc. On the "semantical" side, in contrast, we have inclusions of (standard) notions of models in the opposite direction, namely:

$$\{\text{mon. cat.}\} \supseteq \{\text{sym. mon. cat.}\} \supseteq \{\text{cat. with fin. prod.}\}.$$
 (10)

Furthermore, suppose we take the theory T of monoids (which is expressible as a non-symmetric operad) and the category **Set** (which has finite products). Then we can consider the category of models **Mod**(T, **Set**) in three different ways: either thinking of T as a clone and **Set** as a category with finite products, T as a symmetric operad and **Set** as a symmetric monoidal category (via finite products), or T as a non-symmetric operad and **Set** as a monoidal category (via finite products). It turns out that the resulting three categories of models are isomorphic to each other, indicating certain compatibility between the three notions of algebraic theory.

The key to understand these phenomena in our framework is the functoriality of the $\mathscr{E}nrich(-)$ construction. That is, we may extend (just like base change of enriched categories) $\mathscr{E}nrich(-)$ to a 2-functor

$$\mathcal{E}nrich(-): \mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{lax} \longrightarrow \underline{2-\mathcal{CAT}}$$
 (11)

from the 2-category $Mon CAT_{lax}$ of large monoidal categories (= metatheories), lax monoidal functors and monoidal natural transformations, to the 2-category 2-CAT of huge 2-categories, 2-functors and 2-natural transformations. We just describe the action of a lax monoidal functor on an enrichment, as the rest of the data for the 2-functor (11) follows routinely.

5.14. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I_{\mathcal{M}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{M}})$ and $\mathcal{N} = (\mathcal{N}, I_{\mathcal{N}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{N}})$ be metatheories, $F = (F, f, f): \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$ be a lax monoidal functor,⁵ \mathcal{C} be a large category and $\langle -, - \rangle = (\langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ be an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over \mathcal{M} . We define the enrichment $F_*(\langle -, - \rangle) = (\langle -, - \rangle', j', M')$ of \mathcal{C} over \mathcal{N} as follows:

- The functor $\langle -, \rangle' \colon \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$ maps $(A, B) \in \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}$ to $F \langle A, B \rangle$.
- The natural transformation $(j'_C: I_N \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle')_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$ is defined by $j'_C = Fj_C \circ f$.

$$I_{\mathcal{N}} \xrightarrow{f.} FI_{\mathcal{M}} \xrightarrow{Fj_C} F\langle C, C \rangle.$$

• The natural transformation $(M'_{A,B,C}: \langle B,C\rangle' \otimes_{\mathcal{N}} \langle A,B\rangle' \longrightarrow \langle A,C\rangle')_{A,B,C\in\mathcal{C}}$ is defined by $M'_{A,B,C} = FM_{A,B,C} \circ f_{\langle A,B\rangle,\langle B,C\rangle}$:

$$F\langle B, C\rangle \otimes_{\mathcal{N}} F\langle A, B\rangle \xrightarrow{f_{\langle A, B\rangle, \langle B, C\rangle}} F(\langle B, C\rangle \otimes_{\mathcal{M}} \langle A, B\rangle) \xrightarrow{FM_{A,B,C}} F\langle A, C\rangle.$$

⁵Consisting of a functor $F: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$, a morphism $f: I_{\mathcal{N}} \longrightarrow FI_{\mathcal{M}}$ and a natural transformation $(f_{X,Y}: FY \otimes_{\mathcal{N}} FX \longrightarrow F(Y \otimes_{\mathcal{M}} X))_{X,Y \in \mathcal{M}}$ satisfying the suitable axioms.

1275

As an immediate consequence of the 2-functoriality of $\mathscr{E}nrich(-)$, it follows that whenever we have a monoidal adjunction (adjunction in $\mathscr{M}on\mathscr{CAT}_{lax}$)

$$\mathcal{M} \xleftarrow{L}{\underset{R}{\overset{\perp}{\longleftarrow}}} \mathcal{N},$$

we obtain a 2-adjunction

$$\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M}) \xrightarrow{\overset{\mathscr{O}nrich(L)}{\bot}} \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{N}).$$

Therefore, if we take $\mathsf{T} \in \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M}) \subseteq \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})$ and $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle) \in \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{N})$ in this situation, then we get an isomorphism of categories

$$\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})(\mathsf{T},\mathscr{E}nrich(R)(\mathcal{C},\langle-,-\rangle)) \cong \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{N})(\mathscr{E}nrich(L)(\mathsf{T}),(\mathcal{C},\langle-,-\rangle)).$$
(12)

Since the action of $\mathscr{E}nrich(-)$ preserves the underlying categories, we may regard $\mathscr{E}nrich(L)(\mathsf{T})$ as a theory in \mathcal{N} . Therefore (12) may be seen as an isomorphism between the category of models of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to $R_*(\langle -, - \rangle)$, and the category of models of $\mathscr{E}nrich(L)(\mathsf{T})$ in \mathcal{C} with respect to $\langle -, - \rangle$.

The relationship between clones, symmetric operads and non-symmetric operads mentioned above can be explained in this way. First note that there is a chain of inclusions

$$\mathbf{N} \xrightarrow{J} \mathbf{P} \xrightarrow{J'} \mathbf{F}.$$

Therefore, precomposition and left Kan extensions induce a chain of adjunctions

$$[\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set}] \xrightarrow[[J]{ Lan_J}]{ \bot} [\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}] \xrightarrow[[J', \mathbf{Set}]]{ Lan_{J'}} [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}].$$

It turns out that these adjunctions acquire natural structures of monoidal adjunctions (with respect to the substitution monoidal structures). Hence in our framework, the inclusions (9) are expressed as the functors

$$\mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{N},\mathbf{Set}]) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{Th}(\mathrm{Lan}_J)} \mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{P},\mathbf{Set}]) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{Th}(\mathrm{Lan}_{J'})} \mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{F},\mathbf{Set}])$$

between the categories of theories, whereas the inclusions (10) are restrictions of the 2-functors

$$\mathscr{E}nrich([\mathbf{N},\mathbf{Set}]) \overset{\mathscr{E}nrich([J,\mathbf{Set}])}{\longleftarrow} \mathscr{E}nrich([\mathbf{P},\mathbf{Set}]) \overset{\mathscr{E}nrich([J',\mathbf{Set}])}{\longleftarrow} \mathscr{E}nrich([\mathbf{F},\mathbf{Set}])$$

between the 2-categories of enrichments.

6. Notions of model as oplax actions

In order to capture the standard notions of model for monads and generalised operads, enrichments do not suffice in general. A suitable structure is *oplax action*, defined as follows.

6.1. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory. An oplax action of \mathcal{M} consists of:

- a large category C;
- a functor $*: \mathcal{M} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C};$
- a natural transformation $(\varepsilon_C \colon I * C \longrightarrow C)_{C \in \mathcal{C}};$
- a natural transformation $(\delta_{X,Y,C}: (Y \otimes X) * C \longrightarrow Y * (X * C))_{X,Y \in \mathcal{M}, C \in \mathcal{C}},^{6}$

making the following diagrams commute for all $X, Y, Z \in \mathcal{M}$ and $C \in \mathcal{C}$:



We say that $(\mathcal{C}, *, \varepsilon, \delta)$ is an oplax action of \mathcal{M} , or that $(*, \varepsilon, \delta)$ is an oplax action of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C} .

An oplax action $(*, \varepsilon, \delta)$ of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C} is called a **pseudo action** (resp. strict action) if both ε and δ are natural isomorphisms (resp. identities).

The definition of model we derive from an oplax action is the following (cf. [BD98, Section 2.2]).

⁶We have chosen to set $\delta_{X,Y,C}$: $(Y \otimes X) * C \longrightarrow Y * (X * C)$ and not $\delta_{X,Y,C}$: $(X \otimes Y) * C \longrightarrow X * (Y * C)$, because the former agrees with the convention to write composition of morphisms in the anti-diagrammatic order, which we adopt in this paper.

6.2. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory, $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ be a theory in \mathcal{M} , \mathcal{C} be a large category, and $* = (*, \varepsilon, \delta)$ be an oplax action of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C} .

1. A model of \top in C with respect to * is a pair (C, γ) consisting of an object $C \in C$ and a morphism $\gamma: T * C \longrightarrow C$ in C making the following diagrams commute:



2. Let (C, γ) and (C', γ') be models of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to *. A homomorphism from (C, γ) to (C', γ') is a morphism $f: C \longrightarrow C'$ in \mathcal{C} making the following diagram commute:



We denote the (large) category of models of T in C with respect to * by Mod(T, (C, *)).

6.3. EXAMPLE. Let C be a large category. Recall that the metatheory for monads on C is [C, C]. We have a strict action

$$*: [\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}] \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$$

given by evaluation: $(X, C) \mapsto XC$.

This clearly generates the definitions of Eilenberg–Moore algebra and homomorphism (Definition 3.19).

6.4. EXAMPLE. Let C be a large category with finite limits and $S = (S, \eta, \mu)$ be a cartesian monad on C. Recall that the metatheory for S-operads is C/S1. Models of an S-operad and their homomorphisms (Definition 3.25) were introduced by using the pseudo action

$$*: (\mathcal{C}/S1) \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$$

in the first place, and therefore are an instance of the above general definitions.

6.5. The 2-category of oplax actions of \mathcal{M} . For a metatheory \mathcal{M} , we can define the 2-category of oplax actions of \mathcal{M} (cf. Definition 5.11).

6.6. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory. The (locally large) 2-category $\mathscr{A}ct_{oplax}(\mathcal{M})$ of oplax actions of \mathcal{M} is defined as follows:

- An object is an oplax action $(\mathcal{C}, *, \varepsilon, \delta)$ of \mathcal{M} .
- A 1-cell from $(\mathcal{C}, *, \varepsilon, \delta)$ to $(\mathcal{C}', *', \varepsilon', \delta')$ is a functor $G: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}'$ together with a natural transformation $(g_{X,C}: X*'GC \longrightarrow G(X*C))_{X \in \mathcal{M}, C \in \mathcal{C}}$ making the following diagrams commute for all $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$ and $C \in \mathcal{C}$:



• A 2-cell from (G,g) to (G',g'), both from $(\mathcal{C},*,\varepsilon,\delta)$ to $(\mathcal{C}',*',\varepsilon',\delta')$, is a natural transformation $\theta: G \Longrightarrow G'$ making the following diagram commute for all $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $C \in \mathcal{C}$:

$$\begin{array}{c|c} X \ast' GC & \xrightarrow{g_{X,C}} & G(X \ast C) \\ x \ast' \theta_C & & \downarrow \\ x \ast' G'C & \xrightarrow{g'_{X,C}} & G'(X \ast C). \end{array}$$

Similarly to the case of enrichments, we may extend the Mod(-, -) construction into a 2-functor

$$\mathbf{Mod}(-,-)\colon \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathscr{A}ct_{\mathrm{oplax}}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{CAT}$$

On the other hand, $\mathscr{A}ct_{oplax}(-)$ extends to a 2-functor in an apparently different manner than $\mathscr{E}nrich(-)$. Namely, it is a 2-functor of type

$$\mathscr{A}ct_{\mathrm{oplax}}(-) \colon (\mathscr{M}on\mathscr{C}\mathscr{A}\mathscr{T}_{\mathrm{oplax}})^{\mathrm{coop}} \longrightarrow \underline{2-\mathscr{C}\mathscr{A}\mathscr{T}},$$

where $\mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{oplax}$ is the 2-category of large monoidal categories (= metatheories), oplax monoidal functors and monoidal natural transformations. The apparent discrepancy between functoriality of $\mathcal{A}ct_{oplax}(-)$ and $\mathcal{E}nrich(-)$ will be solved in Section 8 with the introduction of morphisms of metatheories.

6.7. THE RELATION BETWEEN ENRICHMENTS AND OPLAX ACTIONS. We have introduced two types of structures—enrichment and oplax action—to formalise notions of model. The former captures the standard notions of model for clones, symmetric operads, non-symmetric operads, PROPs and PROs, whereas the latter captures those for monads and generalised operads. We will unify enrichment and oplax action by the notion of *metamodel* in the next section, but before doing so we remark on the relationship between them. We also explain why in some good cases we can give definition of model both in terms of enrichment and oplax actions; for instances of this phenomenon in the literature, see e.g., [Kel74a, Section 3] and [Lei04, Section 6.4].

Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory and \mathcal{C} be a large category. The relationship between enrichment and oplax action is summarised in the adjunction

$$\mathcal{M} \xrightarrow[\langle C, - \rangle]{- * C} \mathcal{C}.$$
(13)

In more detail, what we mean is the following. Suppose that we have an enrichment $(\langle -, -\rangle, j, M)$ of \mathcal{C} over \mathcal{M} . If, in addition, for each $C \in \mathcal{C}$ the functor $\langle C, -\rangle$ has a left adjoint as in (13), then—by the parameter theorem for adjunctions; see [ML98, Section IV.7]—the left adjoints canonically extend to a bifunctor $*: \mathcal{M} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$, and j and M define appropriate natural transformations ε and δ , giving rise to an oplax action $(*, \varepsilon, \delta)$ of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C} . And vice versa, if we start from an oplax action.

To make this idea into a precise mathematical statement, let us introduce the following 2-categories.

6.8. DEFINITION. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory.

- 1. Let $\mathcal{E}nrich^{r}(\mathcal{M})$ be the full sub-2-category of $\mathcal{E}nrich(\mathcal{M})$ consisting of all enrichments $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ such that for each $C \in \mathcal{C}, \langle C, - \rangle$ is a right adjoint.
- 2. Let $\mathscr{A}ct^{1}_{oplax}(\mathcal{M})$ be the full sub-2-category of $\mathscr{A}ct_{oplax}(\mathcal{M})$ consisting of all oplax actions $(\mathcal{C}, *, \varepsilon, \delta)$ such that for each $C \in \mathcal{C}, -*C$ is a left adjoint.

The above discussion can be summarised in the statement that the two 2-categories $\mathscr{E}nrich^{r}(\mathcal{M})$ and $\mathscr{A}ct^{l}_{oplax}(\mathcal{M})$ are equivalent. A direct proof of this equivalence would be essentially routine, but seems to involve rather lengthy calculation. We shall defer a proof to Corollary 7.13.

This observation, also mentioned in [Cam18] in a more general setting, is a variant of well-known categorical folklore. In the literature, it is usually stated in a slightly more restricted form than the above, for example as a correspondence between tensored \mathcal{M} -categories and closed pseudo actions of \mathcal{M} [Kel74a, GP97, Lin81, JK01].

Furthermore, the above correspondence is compatible with the definitions of model (Definitions 5.2 and 6.2). Suppose that $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ and $(\mathcal{C}, *, \varepsilon, \delta)$ form a pair of an enrichment over \mathcal{M} and an oplax action of \mathcal{M} connected by the adjunctions (13) (in

a way compatible with the natural transformations j, M, ε and δ). Then for any theory $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ in \mathcal{M} and any object $C \in \mathcal{C}$, a morphism

$$\chi \colon T \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle$$

is a model of T in C with respect to $\langle -, - \rangle$ (Definition 5.2) if and only if its transpose under the adjunction $- * C \dashv \langle C, - \rangle$

$$\gamma \colon T \ast C \longrightarrow C$$

is a model of T in C with respect to * (Definition 6.2), and similarly for homomorphism between models of T. Hence we obtain an isomorphism of categories

$$\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T},(\mathcal{C},\langle-,-\rangle))\cong\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T},(\mathcal{C},*))$$

commuting with the forgetful functors into C.

Some of the enrichments and oplax actions we have introduced so far are good enough to obtain the corresponding oplax actions or enrichments, giving rise to alternative definitions of model.

6.9. EXAMPLE. Let C be a locally small category with all small powers. Recall the strict action

$$*: [\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}] \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$$

of the metatheory $[\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}]$ for monads on \mathcal{C} , used to capture their Eilenberg–Moore algebras. For any object $C \in \mathcal{C}$, write by $[C]: 1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ the functor from the terminal category 1 which maps the unique object of 1 to $C \in \mathcal{C}$ (the *name of* C).

By the assumptions on \mathcal{C} , for any object $A \in \mathcal{C}$ the functor -*A (which may be seen as the precomposition by $\lceil A \rceil : 1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$) admits a right adjoint $\langle A, - \rangle$, which maps any $B \in \mathcal{C}$ (equivalently, $\lceil B \rceil : 1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$) to the right Kan extension $\langle A, B \rangle = \operatorname{Ran}_{\lceil A \rceil} \lceil B \rceil$ of $\lceil B \rceil$ along $\lceil A \rceil$. The functor $\operatorname{Ran}_{\lceil A \rceil} \lceil B \rceil : \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ maps $C \in \mathcal{C}$ to $\operatorname{Ran}_{\lceil A \rceil} \lceil B \rceil (C) = B^{\mathcal{C}(C,A)}$.

For any object $C \in \mathcal{C}$, $\operatorname{Ran}_{\lceil C \rceil} \lceil C \rceil$ exists and acquires a canonical monad structure (the *codensity monad of* $\lceil C \rceil$). For any monad T on \mathcal{C} , to give a structure of an Eilenberg– Moore algebra on $C \in \mathcal{C}$ is equivalent to give a monad morphism from T to $\operatorname{Ran}_{\lceil C \rceil} \lceil C \rceil$. This observation is in e.g., [Kel74a, Section 3].

In particular, if we take C =**Set**, we see that the above enrichment agrees with the one given in Example 5.8. Hence the notion of relative algebra [HKHJ16] agrees with that of Eilenberg–Moore algebra in this case.

7. Metamodels and models

In Sections 5 and 6, we have seen that the standard notions of model for various notions of algebraic theory can be formalised either as enrichments or as oplax actions. With *two* definitions, however, we cannot claim to have formalised notions of model in a sufficiently satisfactory manner. We now unify enrichments and oplax actions by introducing a more

general structure of *metamodel* (of a metatheory). We also derive definitions of models of theories and of their homomorphisms from a metamodel, and show that they generalise the corresponding definitions for enrichments and oplax actions.

We may approach the concept of metamodel of a metatheory \mathcal{M} in two different ways, one by generalising enrichments over \mathcal{M} and the other by generalising oplax actions of \mathcal{M} . Before giving a formal (and neutral) definition of metamodel, we describe these two perspectives.

7.1. METAMODELS AS GENERALISED ENRICHMENTS. Let us first discuss how a generalisation of enrichments over \mathcal{M} leads to the notion of metamodel. For this, we use the construction known as the *Day convolution* [Day70]. Given any metatheory $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$, this construction endows the presheaf category $\widehat{\mathcal{M}} = [\mathcal{M}^{\text{op}}, \mathbf{SET}]$ with a (biclosed) monoidal structure $(\widehat{I}, \widehat{\otimes})$, in such a way that the Yoneda embedding $\mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \widehat{\mathcal{M}}$ canonically becomes strong monoidal.

7.2. DEFINITION. [Day70] Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory. The convolution monoidal structure $(\widehat{I}, \widehat{\otimes})$ on the presheaf category $\widehat{\mathcal{M}} = [\mathcal{M}^{\text{op}}, \mathbf{SET}]$ is defined as follows.

- The unit object \widehat{I} is the representable functor $\mathcal{M}(-,I): \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$.
- Given $P, Q \in \widehat{\mathcal{M}}$, their monoidal product $Q \otimes P \colon \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ maps $Z \in \mathcal{M}$ to

$$(Q \widehat{\otimes} P)(Z) = \int^{X,Y \in \mathcal{M}} \mathcal{M}(Z, Y \otimes X) \times Q(Y) \times P(X).$$

For a metatheory \mathcal{M} , a metamodel of \mathcal{M} is simply an enrichment over $\widehat{\mathcal{M}} = (\widehat{\mathcal{M}}, \widehat{I}, \widehat{\otimes}).^7$ Thanks to the strong monoidal Yoneda embedding, every enrichment over \mathcal{M} induces a metamodel of \mathcal{M} .

We can find several uses of $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$ -categories (in the sense of enriched category theory) in the literature. In particular, [KLSS02, Section 6] and [Mel12] contain discussions on relationship between $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$ -categories and various actions of \mathcal{M} .

7.3. METAMODELS AS GENERALISED OPLAX ACTIONS. Let us move on to the second perspective on metamodels, namely as generalised oplax actions. First note that an oplax action $(\mathcal{C}, *, \varepsilon, \delta)$ of a metatheory \mathcal{M} can be equivalently given as an oplax monoidal functor

$$\mathcal{M} \longrightarrow [\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}]$$

defined by $X \mapsto X * -$, or as a colax functor

$$\Sigma \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathscr{CAT},$$
 (14)

⁷Although we have defined enrichment (Definition 5.1) only for metatheories, i.e., large monoidal categories, the definition does not depend on any size condition and it is clear what we mean by enrichments over non-large monoidal categories, such as $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$.
where $\Sigma \mathcal{M}$ denotes \mathcal{M} seen as a one-object bicategory [Bén67].

To generalise this, we use the bicategory \mathcal{PROF} of profunctors (Definition 4.16). It is well-known that both \mathcal{CAT} and \mathcal{CAT}^{coop} canonically embed into \mathcal{PROF} . Both embeddings are identity-on-objects and locally fully faithful pseudofunctors. The embedding

$$(-)_*: \mathcal{CAT} \longrightarrow \mathcal{PROF}$$

maps a functor $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$ to the profunctor $F_*: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$ defined by $F_*(B, A) = \mathcal{B}(B, FA)$, whereas the embedding

$$(-)^* : \mathscr{CAT}^{\operatorname{coop}} \longrightarrow \mathscr{PROF}$$

maps a functor $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$ to the profunctor $F^*: \mathcal{B} \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}$ with $F^*(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B}) = \mathcal{B}(F\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B})$. Moreover, for any functor $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$ we have an adjunction $F_* \dashv F^*$ in \mathcal{PROF} .

A metamodel of \mathcal{M} is a colax functor

$$\Sigma \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{PROF}^{\mathrm{coop}},$$

or equivalently a lax functor

$$(\Sigma \mathcal{M})^{\rm co} = \Sigma(\mathcal{M}^{\rm op}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{PROF}^{\rm op}.$$
 (15)

Clearly, oplax actions of \mathcal{M} , in the form (14), give rise to metamodels of \mathcal{M} by postcomposing the pseudofunctor $(-)^*$.

Let us restate what a lax functor of type (15) amounts to, in monoidal categorical terms.

7.4. DEFINITION. Let C be a large category. Define the monoidal category $[C^{\text{op}} \times C, \mathbf{SET}] = ([C^{\text{op}} \times C, \mathbf{SET}], C(-, -), \odot^{\text{rev}})$ of **endo-profunctors on** C to be the endo-hom-category $\mathcal{PROF}^{\text{op}}(C, C)$. More precisely:

- The unit object is the hom-functor $\mathcal{C}(-,-): \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$.
- Given $H, K: \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$, their monoidal product $H \odot^{\mathrm{rev}} K$ maps $(A, C) \in \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}$ to

$$(H \odot^{\operatorname{rev}} K)(A, C) = \int^{B \in \mathcal{C}} H(B, C) \times K(A, B).$$

Note that $H \odot^{\text{rev}} K \cong K \odot H$ (i.e., \odot^{rev} is " \odot reversed").

Using this monoidal structure on $[\mathcal{C}^{\text{op}} \times \mathcal{C}, \mathbf{SET}]$, a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in a large category \mathcal{C} may be written as a lax monoidal functor

$$\mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow [\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}, \mathbf{SET}].$$

We now give the neutral definition of metamodels.

7.5. DEFINITION. [Cf. [Cam18, Definition 4.1]] Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, \otimes, I)$ be a metatheory. A metamodel of \mathcal{M} consists of:

- a large category C;
- a functor $\Phi: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ (whose action we write as $(X, A, B) \mapsto \Phi_X(A, B)$);
- a natural transformation $((\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_C \colon 1 \longrightarrow \Phi_I(C,C))_{C \in \mathcal{C}};$
- a natural transformation

$$((\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C} \colon \Phi_Y(B,C) \times \Phi_X(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi_{Y\otimes X}(A,C))_{X,Y\in\mathcal{M},A,B,C\in\mathcal{C}},$$

making the following diagrams commute for all $X, Y, Z \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A, B, C, D \in \mathcal{C}$:



We say that $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ is a metamodel of \mathcal{M} , or that $(\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ is a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} .

The above definition perfectly makes sense even if we replace the category **SET** of large sets by the category **Set** of small sets. Indeed, most of the naturally occurring notions

of model can be captured by such "**Set**-valued" metamodels. However, for theoretical development it turns out to be more convenient to define metamodels as above.

Note that we may replace $((\phi_{\cdot})_C)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$ by

$$((j_C)_Z \colon \widehat{I}(Z) \longrightarrow \Phi_Z(C,C))_{C \in \mathcal{C}, Z \in \mathcal{M}}$$

and $((\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C})_{X,Y\in\mathcal{M},A,B,C\in\mathcal{C}}$ by

$$((M_{A,B,C})_Z \colon (\Phi_{(-)}(B,C) \widehat{\otimes} \Phi_{(-)}(A,B))(Z) \longrightarrow \Phi_Z(A,C))_{A,B,C \in \mathcal{M}, Z \in \mathcal{M}}$$

The axioms for metamodel then translate to the ones for enrichments (over $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$).

On the other hand, we may also replace $((\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_C)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$ by

$$((\phi_{\cdot})_{A,B} \colon \mathcal{C}(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi_I(A,B))_{A,B \in \mathcal{C}}$$

and $((\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C})_{X,Y\in\mathcal{M},A,B,C\in\mathcal{C}}$ by

$$((\phi_{X,Y})_{A,C}: (\Phi_Y \odot^{\mathrm{rev}} \Phi_X)(A,C) \longrightarrow \Phi_{Y \otimes X}(A,C))_{A,C \in \mathcal{C}, X, Y \in \mathcal{M}}.$$

The axioms for metamodel then state that

$$(\Phi, \phi_{\cdot}, \phi) \colon (\mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}}, I, \otimes) \longrightarrow ([\mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}, \mathbf{SET}], \mathcal{C}(-, -), \odot^{\mathrm{rev}})$$

is an oplax monoidal functor.

Hence the attempts to generalise enrichments and oplax actions mentioned above coincide and both give rise to Definition 7.5.

The definitions of model and homomorphism we derive from a metamodel are the following.

7.6. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory, $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ be a theory in \mathcal{M} , \mathcal{C} be a large category and $\Phi = (\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} .

1. A model of \top in C with respect to Φ is a pair (C,ξ) consisting of an object Cof C and an element $\xi \in \Phi_T(C,C)$ such that $(\Phi_e)_{C,C}(\xi) = (\overline{\phi}_{.})_C(*)$ (where * is the unique element of 1) and $(\Phi_m)_{C,C}(\xi) = (\overline{\phi}_{T,T})_{C,C,C}(\xi,\xi)$:



2. Let (C,ξ) and (C',ξ') be models of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to Φ . A homomorphism from (C,ξ) to (C',ξ') is a morphism $f: C \longrightarrow C'$ in \mathcal{C} such that $\Phi_T(C,f)(\xi) = \Phi_T(f,C')(\xi')$:



We denote the (large) category of models of T in C with respect to Φ by $Mod(T, (C, \Phi))$.

7.7. EXAMPLE. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory, \mathcal{C} be a large category and $(\langle -, -\rangle, j, M)$ be an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over \mathcal{M} . This induces a metamodel $(\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} as follows.

• The functor $\Phi: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ maps $(X, A, B) \in \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}$ to

$$\Phi_X(A,B) = \mathcal{M}(X, \langle A, B \rangle)$$

- For each $C \in \mathcal{C}$, $(\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_C \colon 1 \longrightarrow \Phi_I(C, C)$ is the name of j_C (i.e., $(\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_C$ maps the unique element of the singleton 1 to j_C).
- For each $A, B, C \in \mathcal{C}$ and $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$, the function $(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C} \colon \Phi_Y(B,C) \times \Phi_X(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi_{Y \otimes X}(A,C)$ maps $g \colon Y \longrightarrow \langle B, C \rangle$ and $f \colon X \longrightarrow \langle A, B \rangle$ to

$$Y\otimes X \xrightarrow{g\otimes f} \langle B, C\rangle \otimes \langle A, B\rangle \xrightarrow{M_{A,B,C}} \langle A, C\rangle.$$

The definition of model and homomorphism (Definition 5.2) we derive from an enrichment may be seen as a special case of the corresponding definition (Definition 7.6) for metamodel.

7.8. EXAMPLE. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory, \mathcal{C} be a large category and $(*, \varepsilon, \delta)$ be an oplax action of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C} . This induces a metamodel $(\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} as follows.

• The functor $\Phi: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ maps $(X, A, B) \in \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}$ to

$$\Phi_X(A,B) = \mathcal{C}(X*A,B).$$

- For each $C \in \mathcal{C}$, $(\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_C \colon 1 \longrightarrow \Phi_I(C, C)$ is the name of ε_C .
- For each $A, B, C \in \mathcal{C}$ and $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$, the function $(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C} \colon \Phi_Y(B,C) \times \Phi_X(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi_{Y\otimes X}(A,C)$ maps $g \colon Y \ast B \longrightarrow C$ and $f \colon X \ast A \longrightarrow B$ to

$$(Y \otimes X) * A \xrightarrow{\delta_{X,Y,A}} Y * (X * A) \xrightarrow{Y * f} Y * B \xrightarrow{g} C.$$

The definition of model and homomorphism (Definition 6.2) we derive from an oplax action may be seen as a special case of the corresponding definition (Definition 7.6) for metamodel.

7.9. THE 2-CATEGORY OF METAMODELS. Metamodels of a metatheory naturally form a 2-category, just as enrichments and oplax actions do.

7.10. DEFINITION. [Cf. [Cam18, Definitions 4.10 and 4.11]] Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory. We define the (locally large) 2-category $\mathcal{MMod}(\mathcal{M})$ of metamodels of \mathcal{M} as follows.

- An object is a metamodel $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ of \mathcal{M} .
- A 1-cell from $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ to $(\mathcal{C}', \Phi', \overline{\phi'}, \overline{\phi'})$ is a functor $G: \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}'$ together with a natural transformation $(g_{X,A,B}: \Phi_X(A, B) \longrightarrow \Phi'_X(GA, GB))_{X \in \mathcal{M}, A, B \in \mathcal{C}}$ making the following diagrams commute for all $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A, B, C \in \mathcal{C}$:





• A 2-cell from (G,g) to (G',g'), both from $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ to $(\mathcal{C}', \Phi', \overline{\phi'}, \overline{\phi'})$, is a natural transformation $\theta: G \Longrightarrow G'$ making the following diagram commute for all $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$:

Recall that for a functor (resp. a 2-functor) $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$, the **essential image of** F is the full subcategory (resp. full sub-2-category) of \mathcal{B} consisting of all objects $B \in \mathcal{B}$ such that there exists an object $A \in \mathcal{A}$ and an isomorphism $FA \cong B$. If \mathcal{A} is a large category, a contravariant presheaf $\mathcal{A}^{\text{op}} \longrightarrow \text{SET}$ (resp. a covariant presheaf $\mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \text{SET}$) over \mathcal{A} is called **representable** if and only if it is in the essential image of the Yoneda embedding $\mathcal{A} \longrightarrow [\mathcal{A}^{\text{op}}, \text{SET}]$ (resp. $\mathcal{A} \longrightarrow [\mathcal{A}, \text{SET}]^{\text{op}}$).

7.11. PROPOSITION. [Cf. [Cam18, Proposition 4.12 (b)]] Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory. The construction given in Example 7.7 canonically extends to a fully faithful 2-functor

$$\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})$$

A metamodel $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ of \mathcal{M} is in the essential image of this 2-functor if and only if for each $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor

$$\Phi_{(-)}(A,B)\colon \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}}\longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$$

is representable.

PROOF. The construction of the 2-functor $\mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})$ is straightforward. The rest can also be proved by a standard argument using the Yoneda lemma. We sketch the argument below.

Let us focus on the characterisation of the essential image. Suppose that $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ is a metamodel of \mathcal{M} such that for each $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor $\Phi_{(-)}(A, B)$ is representable. From such a metamodel we obtain an enrichment $(\langle -, -\rangle, j, M)$ of \mathcal{C} over \mathcal{M} as follows. For each $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$, choose an object $\langle A, B \rangle \in \mathcal{M}$ and an isomorphism $\alpha_{A,B} \colon \mathcal{M}(-, \langle A, B \rangle) \longrightarrow \Phi_{(-)}(A, B)$. By functoriality of $\Phi, \langle -, -\rangle$ uniquely extends to a functor of type $\mathcal{C}^{\text{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}$ while making $(\alpha_{A,B})_{A,B\in\mathcal{C}}$ natural. For each $C \in \mathcal{C}$, $(\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_{C} \colon 1 \longrightarrow \Phi_{I}(C, C) \cong \mathcal{M}(I, \langle C, C \rangle)$ gives rise to a morphism $j_{C} \colon I \longrightarrow \langle C, C \rangle$ in \mathcal{M} . For each $A, B, C \in \mathcal{M}$, consider the function

$$\mathcal{M}(\langle B, C \rangle, \langle B, C \rangle) \times \mathcal{M}(\langle A, B \rangle, \langle A, B \rangle)$$

$$\downarrow^{(\alpha_{B,C})_{\langle B,C \rangle} \times (\alpha_{A,B})_{\langle A,B \rangle}}$$

$$\Phi_{\langle B,C \rangle}(B,C) \times \Phi_{\langle A,B \rangle}(A,B)$$

$$\downarrow^{(\overline{\phi}_{\langle A,B \rangle, \langle B,C \rangle})_{A,B,C}}$$

$$\Phi_{\langle B,C \rangle \otimes \langle A,B \rangle}(A,C)$$

$$\downarrow^{(\alpha_{A,C})^{-1}_{\langle B,C \rangle \otimes \langle A,B \rangle}}$$

$$\mathcal{M}(\langle B,C \rangle \otimes \langle A,B \rangle, \langle A,C \rangle).$$

Let the image of $(id_{\langle B,C\rangle}, id_{\langle A,B\rangle})$ under this function be $M_{A,B,C}: \langle B,C\rangle \otimes \langle A,B\rangle \longrightarrow \langle A,C\rangle$. The axioms of metamodel then shows that $(\langle -,-\rangle, j,M)$ is an enrichment.

Moreover, if we consider the metamodel induced from this enrichment (see Example 7.7), then it is isomorphic to our original $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$. In particular, for each $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A, B, C \in \mathcal{C}$, the function $(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C}$ is completely determined by $M_{A,B,C}$, as in Example 7.7. To see this, note that for each $f \in \mathcal{M}(X, \langle A, B \rangle)$ and $g \in \mathcal{M}(Y, \langle B, C \rangle)$, the

diagram

$$\mathcal{M}(\langle B, C \rangle, \langle B, C \rangle) \times \mathcal{M}(\langle A, B \rangle, \langle A, B \rangle) \xrightarrow{\mathcal{M}(g, \mathrm{id}) \times \mathcal{M}(f, \mathrm{id})} \mathcal{M}(Y, \langle B, C \rangle) \times \mathcal{M}(X, \langle A, B \rangle)$$

$$\begin{array}{c} \alpha \times \alpha \\ \downarrow \\ \Phi_{\langle B, C \rangle}(B, C) \times \Phi_{\langle A, B \rangle}(A, B) \xrightarrow{\Phi_g(B, C) \times \Phi_f(A, B)} \Phi_Y(B, C) \times \Phi_X(A, B) \\ (\overline{\phi}_{\langle A, B \rangle, \langle B, C \rangle})_{A, B, C} \downarrow \\ \Phi_{\langle B, C \rangle \otimes \langle A, B \rangle}(A, C) \xrightarrow{\Phi_{g \otimes f}(A, C)} \Phi_{Y \otimes X}(A, C) \\ \alpha^{-1} \downarrow \\ \mathcal{M}(\langle B, C \rangle \otimes \langle A, B \rangle, \langle A, C \rangle) \xrightarrow{\mathcal{M}(g \otimes f, \mathrm{id})} \mathcal{M}(\langle B, C \rangle \otimes \langle A, B \rangle, \langle A, C \rangle)$$

commutes. Hence by chasing the element $(\mathrm{id}_{\langle B,C\rangle},\mathrm{id}_{\langle A,B\rangle})$ in the top left set, we observe that (modulo the isomorphisms α) (g, f) is mapped by $(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C}$ to $M_{A,B,C} \circ (g \otimes f)$.

7.12. PROPOSITION. [Cf. [Cam18, Proposition 4.2 (a)]] Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory. The construction given in Example 7.8 canonically extends to a fully faithful 2-functor

$$\mathscr{A}ct_{\mathrm{oplax}}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})$$

A metamodel $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ of \mathcal{M} is in the essential image of this 2-functor if and only if for each $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor

$$\Phi_X(A,-)\colon \mathcal{C}\longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$$

is representable.

PROOF. Similar to the proof of Proposition 7.11.

In particular, given a metamodel $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ of \mathcal{M} such that for each $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor $\Phi_X(A, -)$ is representable, we may construct an oplax action $(*, \varepsilon, \delta)$ of \mathcal{C} as follows. For each $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A \in \mathcal{C}$, choose an object $X * A \in \mathcal{C}$ and an isomorphism $\beta_{X,A} \colon \mathcal{C}(X * A, -) \longrightarrow \Phi_X(A, -)$. We easily obtain a functor $* \colon \mathcal{M} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ and a natural transformation $(\varepsilon_C)_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$. To get δ , for each $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A \in \mathcal{C}$ consider the function

$$\mathcal{C}(Y * (X * A), Y * (X * A)) \times \mathcal{C}(X * A, X * A))$$

$$\downarrow^{(\beta_{Y,X*A})_{Y*(X*A)} \times (\beta_{X,A})_{X*A}}$$

$$\Phi_Y(X * A, Y * (X * A)) \times \Phi_X(A, X * A))$$

$$\downarrow^{(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,X*A,Y*(X*A)}}$$

$$\Phi_{Y \otimes X}(A, Y * (X * A)))$$

$$\downarrow^{(\beta_{Y \otimes X,A})_{Y^*(X*A)}^{-1}}$$

$$\mathcal{C}((Y \otimes X) * A, Y * (X * A)).$$

We define $\delta_{X,Y,A}$: $(Y \otimes X) * A \longrightarrow Y * (X * A)$ to be the image of $(id_{Y*(X*A)}, id_{X*A})$ under this function.

To verify that the metamodel induced from this oplax action (see Example 7.8) is isomorphic to $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$, essentially we only need to check that $(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C}$ for each $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A, B, C \in \mathcal{C}$ is determined by $\delta_{X,Y,A}$ as in Example 7.8. Suppressing the isomorphisms β from now on, for each $f: X * A \longrightarrow B$ and $g: Y * B \longrightarrow C$ consider the following diagram:

The top square commutes by naturality in C of $((\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C})$ and the bottom square commutes by (extra) naturality in B of it. By chasing the appropriate elements as follows

$$\begin{array}{c} (\operatorname{id}_{Y*(X*A)}, \operatorname{id}_{X*A}) & \longmapsto & \stackrel{(\phi_{X,Y})_{A,X*A,Y*(X*A)}}{\longrightarrow} \delta_{X,Y,A} \\ \mathcal{C}(\operatorname{id}, g \circ (Y*f)) \times \mathcal{C}(\operatorname{id}, \operatorname{id}) & & & & \downarrow \mathcal{C}(\operatorname{id}, g \circ (Y*f)) \\ & & (g \circ (Y*f), \operatorname{id}_{X*A}) & \longmapsto & \stackrel{(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,X*A,C}}{\longrightarrow} g \circ (Y*f) \circ \delta_{X,Y,A} \\ \mathcal{C}(Y*f, \operatorname{id}) \times \mathcal{C}(\operatorname{id}, \operatorname{id}) & & & & \uparrow (\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C} \\ & & (g, \operatorname{id}_{X*A}) & \longmapsto & \mathcal{C}(\operatorname{id}, \operatorname{id}) \times \mathcal{C}(\operatorname{id}, f) \\ \end{array}$$

we conclude that $(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{A,B,C}(g,f) = g \circ (Y * f) \circ \delta_{X,Y,A}$, as desired.

Recall the 2-categories $\mathscr{E}nrich^{r}(\mathcal{M})$ and $\mathscr{A}ct^{l}_{oplax}(\mathcal{M})$ defined in Definition 6.8.

7.13. COROLLARY. [Cf. [Cam18, Corollary 4.13]] Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory.

1. The 2-functors in Proposition 7.11 and Proposition 7.12 restrict to fully faithful 2-functors

$$\mathscr{E}\!\mathit{nrich}^r(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{M}\!\mathscr{M}\!\mathit{od}(\mathcal{M}) \qquad \mathscr{A}\!\mathit{ct}^l_{\mathrm{oplax}}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{M}\!\mathscr{M}\!\mathit{od}(\mathcal{M})$$

with the same essential image characterised as follows: a metamodel $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ of \mathcal{M} is in the essential image if and only if for each $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$, the functors

 $\Phi_{(-)}(A,B): \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET} \qquad \Phi_X(A,-): \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$

are representable.

2. The 2-categories $\mathscr{E}nrich^{r}(\mathcal{M})$ and $\mathscr{A}ct^{l}_{oplax}(\mathcal{M})$ are equivalent.

PROOF. The first clause is immediate from the definition of adjunction. For instance, an enrichment $(\mathcal{C}, \langle -, - \rangle, j, M)$ over \mathcal{M} is in $\mathscr{E}nrich^{r}(\mathcal{M})$ if and only if for each $A \in \mathcal{C}$, $\langle A, - \rangle$ is a right adjoint, which in turn is the case if and only if for each $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $A \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor

$$\mathcal{M}(X, \langle A, - \rangle) \colon \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$$

is representable.

The second clause is a direct consequence of the first.

The reader might have noticed that there is another representability condition not covered by Propositions 7.11 and 7.12, namely metamodels $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ such that for each $X \in \mathcal{M}$ and $B \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor

$$\Phi_X(-,B): \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$$

is representable. They correspond to right lax actions of \mathcal{M}^{op} on \mathcal{C} , or equivalently, to right oplax actions of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C}^{op} .

Extending the definition of enrichment (Definition 5.1) and the 2-category of enrichments (Definition 5.11) to huge monoidal categories, we obtain the following.

7.14. PROPOSITION. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory and $\widehat{\mathcal{M}} = ([\mathcal{M}^{\text{op}}, \mathbf{SET}], \widehat{I}, \widehat{\otimes})$ (see Definition 7.2). The 2-categories $\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{M})$ and $\mathcal{E}nrich(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ are canonically isomorphic.

7.15. $\mathbf{Mod}(-,-)$ AS A 2-FUNCTOR. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory. Similarly to the cases of enrichments and oplax actions, we can view the $\mathbf{Mod}(-,-)$ construction as a 2-functor using the 2-category $\mathcal{MMod}(\mathcal{M})$. In fact, via the inclusion

$$\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{E}nrich(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M}), \tag{16}$$

the 2-functor Mod(-, -) is simply given by the following composite:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} &\times \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M}) \\ & \downarrow^{\mathrm{inclusion}} \\ \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} &\times \mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M}) \\ & \downarrow^{\mathscr{M}\mathscr{M}od(\mathcal{M})(-,-)} \\ & \mathscr{CAT}, \end{aligned}$$

where $\mathcal{MMod}(\mathcal{M})(-,-)$ is the hom-2-functor for the locally large $\mathcal{MMod}(\mathcal{M})$. The inclusion (16) identifies a theory $\mathsf{T} = (T, m, e)$ in \mathcal{M} with the metamodel $(\Phi^{(\mathsf{T})}, \overline{\phi^{(\mathsf{T})}}, \overline{\phi^{(\mathsf{T})}})$ of \mathcal{M} in the terminal category 1 (whose unique object we denote by *), defined as follows:

• the functor $\Phi^{(\mathsf{T})}: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \times 1^{\mathrm{op}} \times 1 \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ maps (X, *, *) to $\mathcal{M}(X, T);$

- the function $(\phi^{(\mathsf{T})})_*: 1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}(I,T)$ maps the unique element of 1 to e;
- for each $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$, the function $(\overline{\phi^{(\mathsf{T})}}_{X,Y})_{*,*,*} \colon \mathcal{M}(Y,T) \times \mathcal{M}(X,T) \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}(Y \otimes X,T)$ maps (g,f) to $m \circ (g \otimes f)$.

8. Morphisms of metatheories

In this section, we introduce a notion of morphism between metatheories. The main purpose of morphisms of metatheories is to provide a means to compare different notions of algebraic theory. An example of such comparison is given in Section 5, where we compare clones, symmetric operads and non-symmetric operads. Recall that the crucial observation used there was the fact that the $\mathcal{E}nrich(-)$ construction extends to a 2-functor

$$\mathcal{E}nrich(-): \mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{lax} \longrightarrow \underline{2-\mathcal{CAT}}.$$
 (17)

Therefore, we want to define morphisms of metatheories with respect to which $\mathcal{MMod}(-)$ behaves (2-)functorially.

On the other hand, recall from Section 6 that $\mathscr{A}ct_{\text{oplax}}(-)$ is a 2-functor of type

$$\mathscr{A}ct_{\mathrm{oplax}}(-) \colon (\mathscr{M}on\mathscr{C}\mathscr{A}\mathscr{T}_{\mathrm{oplax}})^{\mathrm{coop}} \longrightarrow \underline{2-\mathscr{C}\mathscr{A}\mathscr{T}}.$$
 (18)

Since metamodels unify both enrichments and oplax actions, we would like to explain both (17) and (18) by introducing a sufficiently general notion of morphism of metatheories.

The requirement to unify both $\mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{lax}$ and $(\mathcal{M}on\mathcal{CAT}_{oplax}^{coop})$ suggests the possibility of using a suitable variant of profunctors, namely *monoidal profunctors* introduced in Definition 4.17.

8.1. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I_{\mathcal{M}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{M}})$ and $\mathcal{N} = (\mathcal{N}, I_{\mathcal{N}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{N}})$ be metatheories. A morphism of metatheories from \mathcal{M} to \mathcal{N} is a monoidal profunctor from \mathcal{M} to \mathcal{N} .

8.2. DEFINITION. We define the bicategory MTH of metatheories as follows.

- An object is a metatheory.
- A 1-cell from M to N is a morphism of metatheories M → N. The identity 1-cell on a metatheory M is the hom-functor M(-,-), equipped with the evident structure for a morphism of metatheories. Given morphisms of metatheories (H, h., h): M → N and (K, k., k): N → L, their composite is (K ⊙ H, k. ⊙ h., k ⊙ h): M → L where K ⊙ H is the composition of the profunctors H and K (Definition 4.16), and k. ⊙ h. and k ⊙ h are the evident natural transformations.
- A 2-cell from H to H', both from \mathcal{M} to \mathcal{N} , is a monoidal natural transformation $\alpha: H \Longrightarrow H': \mathcal{N}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}.$

Similarly to the case of profunctors, we have identity-on-objects fully faithful pseudofunctors

$$(-)_* : \mathcal{M}on \mathcal{CAT}_{lax} \longrightarrow \mathcal{MTH}$$

and

$$(-)^* \colon (\mathscr{M}on\mathscr{CAT}_{\mathrm{oplax}})^{\mathrm{coop}} \longrightarrow \mathscr{MTH}.$$

In detail, a lax monoidal functor

$$F = (F, f_{\cdot}, f) \colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$$

gives rise to a morphism of metatheories

$$F_* = (F_*, (f_*)_{\cdot}, f_*) \colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$$

with $F_*(N, M) = \mathcal{N}(N, FM)$, $(f_*): 1 \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}(I_{\mathcal{N}}, FI_{\mathcal{M}})$ mapping the unique element of 1 to $f_: I_{\mathcal{N}} \longrightarrow FI_{\mathcal{M}}$, and $(f_*)_{N,N',M,M'}: \mathcal{N}(N', FM') \times \mathcal{N}(N, FM) \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}(N' \otimes_{\mathcal{N}} N, F(M' \otimes_{\mathcal{M}} M))$ mapping $g': N' \longrightarrow FM'$ and $g: N \longrightarrow FM$ to $f_{M,M'} \circ (g' \otimes g): N' \otimes_{\mathcal{N}} N \longrightarrow F(M' \otimes_{\mathcal{M}} M)$. Given an oplax monoidal functor

$$F = (F, f_{\cdot}, f) \colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N},$$

we obtain a morphism of metatheories

$$F^* = (F^*, (f^*), f^*) \colon \mathcal{N} \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}$$

analogously.

In particular, a strong monoidal functor

$$F\colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$$

gives rise to both $F_* \colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$ and $F^* \colon \mathcal{N} \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}$, and it is straightforward to see that these form an adjunction $F_* \dashv F^*$ in \mathscr{MTH} .

A morphism of metatheories $H: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$ induces a 2-functor

$$\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(H) \colon \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{N}).$$

Its action on objects is as follows.

8.3. DEFINITION. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I_{\mathcal{M}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{M}})$ and $\mathcal{N} = (\mathcal{N}, I_{\mathcal{N}}, \otimes_{\mathcal{N}})$ be metatheories, $H = (H, h., h): \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$ be a morphism of metatheories, \mathcal{C} be a large category and $\Phi = (\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} . We define the metamodel $H(\Phi) = (\Phi', \overline{\phi'}, \overline{\phi'})$ of \mathcal{N} on \mathcal{C} as follows:

• The functor $\Phi' : \mathcal{N}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET} \operatorname{maps}(N, A, B) \in \mathcal{N}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}$ to the set

$$\Phi'_N(A,B) = \int^{M \in \mathcal{M}} H(N,M) \times \Phi_M(A,B).$$
(19)

1293

• The natural transformation $((\overline{\phi'}_{\cdot})_C \colon 1 \longrightarrow \Phi'_{I_N}(C,C))_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$ is defined by mapping the unique element * of 1 to

$$[I_{\mathcal{M}} \in \mathcal{M}, h_{\cdot}(*) \in H(I_{\mathcal{N}}, I_{\mathcal{M}}), (\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_{C}(*) \in \Phi_{I_{\mathcal{M}}}(C, C)]$$

$$\in \int^{M \in \mathcal{M}} H(I_{\mathcal{N}}, M) \times \Phi_{M}(C, C)$$

for each $C \in \mathcal{C}$.

• The natural transformation

$$((\overline{\phi'}_{N,N'})_{A,B,C} \colon \Phi'_{N'}(B,C) \times \Phi'_{N}(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi'_{N'\otimes_{\mathcal{N}}N}(A,C))_{N,N'\in\mathcal{N},A,B,C\in\mathcal{C}}$$

is defined by mapping a pair consisting of $[M', x', y'] \in \Phi'_{N'}(B, C)$ and $[M, x, y] \in \Phi'_N(A, B)$ to

$$[M' \otimes_{\mathcal{M}} M, h_{N,N',M,M'}(x',x), (\phi_{M,M'})_{A,B,C}(y',y)]$$

for each $N, N' \in \mathcal{N}$ and $A, B, C \in \mathcal{C}$.

The above construction extends routinely, giving rise to a pseudofunctor

$$\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(-)\colon \mathcal{MTH}\longrightarrow \underline{2\text{-}\mathcal{CAT}}.$$

8.4. COMPARING DIFFERENT NOTIONS OF ALGEBRAIC THEORY. We now demonstrate how we can compare different notions of algebraic theory via morphisms of metatheories.

We start with a few remarks on simplification of the action (Definition 8.3) of a morphism of metatheories on metamodels, in certain special cases. Let \mathcal{M} and \mathcal{N} be metatheories, $H: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$ be a morphism of metatheories, \mathcal{C} be a large category and $\Phi = (\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} .

First consider the case where for each $A, B \in \mathcal{C}$, the functor $\Phi_{(-)}(A, B) \colon \mathcal{M}^{\text{op}} \longrightarrow$ **SET** is representable. This means that Φ is in fact (up to an isomorphism) an enrichment $\langle -, - \rangle$; see Proposition 7.11. In this case, $\Phi_M(A, B)$ may be written as $\mathcal{M}(M, \langle A, B \rangle)$ and hence the formula (19) simplifies:

$$\Phi'_N(A,B) = \int^{M \in \mathcal{M}} H(N,M) \times \mathcal{M}(M,\langle A,B \rangle) \cong H(N,\langle A,B \rangle).$$

In particular, if moreover H is of the form

$$F_* \colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$$

for some lax monoidal functor $F: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$, then we have

$$\Phi'_N(A,B) \cong \mathcal{N}(N, F\langle A, B \rangle),$$

implying that $H(\Phi) = F_*(\Phi)$ is again isomorphic to an enrichment; indeed, this case reduces to $F_*(\langle -, - \rangle)$ defined in Definition 5.14. Note that, as a special case, for any

theory T in \mathcal{M} (recall that such a theory is identified with a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in the terminal category 1), $F_*(\mathsf{T})$ is again isomorphic to a theory in \mathcal{N} . Therefore the 2-functor

$$\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(F_*)\colon \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{N})$$

extends the functor

$$\mathbf{Th}(F) \colon \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{N})$$

between the categories of theories induced by F, using the well-known fact that a lax monoidal functor preserves theories (= monoid objects).

Next consider the case where H is of the form

$$G^* \colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$$

for some oplax monoidal functor $G: \mathcal{N} \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}$. In this case $H(N, M) = \mathcal{M}(GN, M)$ and the formula (19) simplifies as follows:

$$\Phi'_N(A,B) = \int^{M \in \mathcal{M}} \mathcal{M}(GN,M) \times \Phi_M(A,B) \cong \Phi_{GN}(A,B).$$

Suppose now that we have a strong monoidal functor

 $F\colon \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$

between metatheories \mathcal{M} and \mathcal{N} . On the one hand, F induces a functor

$$\mathbf{Th}(F) \colon \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{N})$$

between the categories of theories, which is a restriction of the 2-functor $\mathcal{MMod}(F_*)$. On the other hand, F induces a 2-functor

$$\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(F^*)\colon \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{N}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{M})$$

between the 2-categories of metamodels. The 2-adjointness $\mathcal{MMod}(F_*) \dashv \mathcal{MMod}(F^*)$ yields, for each theory T in \mathcal{M} and each metamodel (\mathcal{C}, Φ) of \mathcal{N} , an isomorphism of categories

$$\operatorname{Mod}(F_*(\mathsf{T}), (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \cong \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, F^*(\Phi))).$$

Observe that $F_*(\mathsf{T}) = \mathbf{Th}(F)(\mathsf{T})$ is the standard action of a strong monoidal functor on a theory, and $F^*(\Phi)$ is, in essence, simply precomposition by F.

Now we apply the above argument to some concrete cases.

8.5. EXAMPLE. Recall from Section 5, where we have compared clones, symmetric operads and non-symmetric operads, that there is a chain of lax monoidal functors

$$[\mathbf{N},\mathbf{Set}] \xrightarrow[]{\operatorname{Lan}_J} [\mathbf{P},\mathbf{Set}] \xrightarrow[]{\operatorname{Lan}_{J'}} [\mathbf{F},\mathbf{Set}].$$

These functors, being left adjoints in $Mon CA \mathcal{T}_{lax}$, are in fact strong monoidal [Kel74b]. Theories are mapped as follows, as noted in Section 5:

$$\mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{N},\mathbf{Set}]) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{Th}(\mathrm{Lan}_J)} \mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{P},\mathbf{Set}]) \xrightarrow{\mathbf{Th}(\mathrm{Lan}_{J'})} \mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{F},\mathbf{Set}]).$$

In this case, the suitable 2-functors between 2-categories of metamodels can be given either as $\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od((\operatorname{Lan}_J)^*)$ or $\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od(([J, \mathbf{Set}])_*)$ (and similarly for J'), because $(\operatorname{Lan}_J)^* \cong ([J, \mathbf{Set}])_*$ in \mathcal{MTH} .

8.6. EXAMPLE. Let us consider the relationship between clones and monads on **Set**. The inclusion functor

$$J''\colon \mathbf{F}\longrightarrow \mathbf{Set}$$

induces a functor

$$\operatorname{Lan}_{J''} \colon [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}] \longrightarrow [\mathbf{Set}, \mathbf{Set}],$$

which naturally acquires the structure of a strong monoidal functor. The essential image of this functor is precisely the *finitary* endofunctors on **Set**, i.e., those endofunctors preserving filtered colimits. The functor $\mathbf{Th}(\operatorname{Lan}_{J''})$ maps a clone to a finitary monad on **Set**, in accordance with the well-known correspondence between clones (= Lawvere theories) and finitary monads on **Set** [Lin66]. Between the 2-categories of metamodels, we have a 2-functor

$$\mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od((\operatorname{Lan}_{J''})^*)\colon \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od([\operatorname{\mathbf{Set}},\operatorname{\mathbf{Set}}])\longrightarrow \mathcal{M}\mathcal{M}od([\operatorname{\mathbf{F}},\operatorname{\mathbf{Set}}]).$$

The standard metamodel of [Set, Set] in Set (corresponding to the definition of Eilenberg– Moore algebras) is given by the strict action described in Example 6.3; in particular, its functor part Φ : [Set, Set]^{op} × Set^{op} × Set \longrightarrow SET maps (F, A, B) to Set(FA, B). The metamodel $(\operatorname{Lan}_{J''})^*(\Phi)$ of [F, Set] in Set has the functor part $(\operatorname{Lan}_{J''})^*(\Phi)$: [F, Set]^{op} × Set^{op} × Set \longrightarrow SET mapping (X, A, B) to

$$\mathbf{Set}((\mathrm{Lan}_{J''}X)A, B) = \mathbf{Set}\left(\int^{[n]\in\mathbf{F}} A^n \times X_n, B\right)$$
$$\cong \int_{[n]\in\mathbf{F}} \mathbf{Set}(X_n, \mathbf{Set}(A^n, B))$$
$$\cong [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}](X, \langle A, B \rangle),$$

where $\langle A, B \rangle \in [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}]$ in the final line is the one in Example 5.3. Hence $\mathcal{MMod}((\operatorname{Lan}_{J''})^*)$ preserves the standard metamodels and this way we recover the well-known observation

that the classical correspondence of clones and finitary monads on **Set** preserves semantics.

Note that by combining the previous example we obtain the chain

$$[\mathbf{N}, \mathbf{Set}] \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Lan}_J} [\mathbf{P}, \mathbf{Set}] \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Lan}_{J'}} [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}] \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Lan}_{J''}} [\mathbf{Set}, \mathbf{Set}]$$

of strong monoidal functors, connecting non-symmetric and symmetric operads with monads on **Set**.

8.7. EXAMPLE. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory, \mathcal{C} a large category, and * a *pseudo* action of \mathcal{M} on \mathcal{C} . We obtain a strong monoidal functor

$$F: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow [\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}]$$

(where $[\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}]$ is equipped with the composition monoidal structure) as the transpose of *: $\mathcal{M} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$. The functor $\mathbf{Th}(F)$ maps any theory $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ in \mathcal{M} to the monad $F(\mathsf{T}) = (T * (-), e * (-), m * (-))$ on \mathcal{C} . The 2-functor $\mathscr{M}\mathcal{M}od(F^*)$: $\mathscr{M}\mathcal{M}od([\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}]) \longrightarrow$ $\mathscr{M}\mathcal{M}od(\mathcal{M})$ maps the standard metamodel Φ of $[\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}]$ in \mathcal{C} (Example 6.3) to the metamodel $F^*(\Phi)$: $\mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ mapping (X, A, B) to

$$\mathcal{C}((FX)A, B) = \mathcal{C}(X * A, B).$$

Therefore it maps the standard metamodel Φ to the metamodel induced from *.

As a special case, for a large category C with finite limits and a cartesian monad S on C, the standard metamodel for S-operads (Example 6.4) may be related to the standard metamodel of monads on C, and models of an S-operad T may alternatively be defined as Eilenberg–Moore algebras of the monad on C induced from T (as noted in [Lei04]).

8.8. THE UNIVERSAL THEORY. We conclude this section with another application of the aforementioned method to compare different notions of algebraic theory via strong monoidal functors.

Let us fix a large category C for the rest of this section. As we have already seen, whenever we are given a metatheory \mathcal{M} , a theory T in \mathcal{M} and a metamodel Φ of \mathcal{M} in C, we can consider the category $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ of models and the associated forgetful functor to C.

We now know that there are in general multiple choices of the input data $(\mathcal{M}, \mathsf{T}, \Phi)$ generating a given category of models and the associated forgetful functor. That is, given metatheories \mathcal{M} and \mathcal{N} , a strong monoidal functor $F: \mathcal{M} \longrightarrow \mathcal{N}$, a theory T in \mathcal{M} and a metamodel Φ of \mathcal{N} in \mathcal{C} , the triples $(\mathcal{M}, \mathsf{T}, F^*(\Phi))$ and $(\mathcal{N}, F_*(\mathsf{T}), \Phi)$ define canonically isomorphic categories of models over \mathcal{C} . Let us combine this observation with the wellknown concept of universal monoid object [ML98, Section VII.5].

We define the **augumented simplex category** (also known as the **algebraists' simplex category**) Δ_a [ML98, Section VII.5] to be the category of all finite ordinals (including the empty ordinal **0**) and monotone functions. The ordinal with *n* elements

 $\{0 < 1 < \cdots < n-1\}$ is denoted by **n**. We endow Δ_a with the structure of a strict monoidal category via ordinal sum as monoidal product. The (terminal) object $\mathbf{1} \in \Delta_a$, together with the unique morphisms $!_0: \mathbf{0} \longrightarrow \mathbf{1}$ and $!_2: \mathbf{2} \longrightarrow \mathbf{1}$ define a monoid object, i.e., a theory, in Δ_a . This theory $\mathbf{U} = (\mathbf{1}, !_0, !_2)$ is in fact the *universal* theory, in the sense that for any metatheory \mathcal{M} and a theory T therein, there exists a strong monoidal functor $F: \Delta_a \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}$, uniquely up to monoidal natural isomorphisms, which carries U to T. (The monoidal category Δ_a being isomorphic to the PRO of monoids, this last assertion is just the reformulation of its models in the style of functorial semantics.)

Consequently, given any triple $(\mathcal{M}, \mathsf{T}, \Phi)$ defining a category of models over \mathcal{C} , we get the strong monoidal functor $F \colon \Delta_a \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}$ corresponding to T (so that $F_*(\mathsf{U}) \cong \mathsf{T}$), and hence obtain the triple $(\Delta_a, \mathsf{U}, F^*(\Phi))$ which defines the category of models over \mathcal{C} isomorphic to the original one. So, in fact, whichever triple $(\mathcal{M}, \mathsf{T}, \Phi)$ we choose, the category of models over \mathcal{C} defined by it can be realised (up to an isomorphism) as the category of models of the universal theory U , with a suitable choice of a metamodel of Δ_a in \mathcal{C} (or equivalently, in light of Proposition 7.14, with a suitable choice of an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over $[\Delta_a^{\mathrm{op}}, \mathbf{SET}]$). Let us define the category $\mathbf{MMod}_{\mathcal{C}}(\Delta_a)$ of metamodels of Δ_a in \mathcal{C} as the fibre of $\mathcal{MMod}(\Delta_a)$ (thought of as a 2-category over \mathcal{CAT} via the evident forgetful 2-functor) above $\mathcal{C} \in \mathcal{CAT}$, namely as the pullback



in <u>2- \mathscr{CAT} </u> (then this pullback is locally discrete). We have a functor

$$\operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{U}, -) \colon \operatorname{MMod}_{\mathcal{C}}(\Delta_a) \longrightarrow \operatorname{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$$
 (20)

mapping a metamodel Φ of Δ_a over C to the category of models $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{U}, (C, \Phi))$ equipped with the forgetful functor to C.

The open problem of finding an intrinsic characterisation of the class of forgetful functors arising in our framework, mentioned in the introduction, may be phrased as that of finding intrinsic properties of objects in \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C} which identify the essential image of the functor (20). From the definition of category of models (Definition 7.6), it is immediate that such forgetful functors are faithful and amnestic [AHS06, Definition 3.27] isofibrations,⁸ for example. We note that the functor (20) admits a left adjoint, which maps $(V: \mathcal{X} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}) \in \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$ to the metamodel $\Phi: \Delta_a^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ defined as

$$\Phi_{\mathbf{n}}(A,B) = \int^{X_1,\dots,X_n \in \mathcal{X}} \mathcal{C}(A,VX_1) \times \mathcal{C}(VX_1,VX_2) \times \cdots \times \mathcal{C}(VX_n,B).$$

⁸A functor $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}$ is an **isofibration** iff for any $A \in \mathcal{A}$ and an isomorphism $g: FA \longrightarrow B'$ in \mathcal{B} , there exists an isomorphism $f: A \longrightarrow A'$ in \mathcal{A} such that Ff = g.

9. Structure-semantics adjunctions

Structure-semantics adjunctions are a classical topic in categorical algebra. They are a family of adjunctions parametrised by a metatheory \mathcal{M} and its metamodel $(\mathcal{C}, \Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$; if we fix these parameters, the structure-semantics adjunction is *ideally* of type

$$\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} \xrightarrow[\mathrm{Sem}]{\perp} \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}, \qquad (21)$$

and the functor Sem is essentially $\operatorname{Mod}(-, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$. The idea is that we may regard an object of $\operatorname{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$, say $V: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$, as specifying an additional structure (of a very general kind) on objects in \mathcal{C} , by viewing \mathcal{A} as the category of \mathcal{C} -objects with the additional structure and V as the associated forgetful functor. The functor Str then extracts a theory from V, giving the "best approximation" of this additional structure by structures expressible by theories in \mathcal{M} . Various authors have constructed such adjunctions for a variety of notions of algebraic theory, most notably for clones [Law63, Lin66, Isb72] and monads [Dub70, Str72]. There are also some attempts to unify these results [Lin69, Ave17].

If we try to work this idea out, however, there turn out to be size-issues or other problems, and usually we cannot obtain an adjunction of type (21); we cannot find a suitable functor Str of that type. To get an adjunction, various conditions on objects in CAT/C were introduced in the literature in order to single out well-behaved (usually called *tractable*) objects, yielding a restricted version of (21):

$$\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} \xrightarrow[\mathrm{Sem}]{\perp} (\mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C})_{\mathrm{tr}}.$$
 (22)

Here, $(CAT/\mathcal{C})_{tr}$ is the full-subcategory of CAT/\mathcal{C} consisting of all tractable objects.

In this section, we construct a structure-semantics adjunction for an arbitrary metatheory and an arbitrary metamodel of it. Of course, we cannot obtain an adjunction of type (21), for the same reasons that have prevented other authors from doing so. However, we shall obtain a modified adjunction by a strategy different from theirs (and similar to [Lin69, Ave17]): instead of restricting \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C} , we extend $\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$ to $\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})^9$ (where $\widehat{\mathcal{M}} = [\mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}}, \mathbf{SET}]$ is equipped with the convolution monoidal structure), and obtain an extended version of (21):

$$\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})^{\mathrm{op}} \xrightarrow[]{\overset{\mathrm{Str}}{\underbrace{\qquad}}}_{\mathrm{Sem}} \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}.$$
(23)

We may then obtain known adjunctions of the form (22) for clones and monads, by suitably restricting (23).

⁹The monoidal category $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$ is not a metatheory because it is not large. Extending Definition 4.2, by $\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ we mean the category of monoids in $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$.

9.1. THE STRUCTURE AND SEMANTICS FUNCTORS. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory, \mathcal{C} be a large category, and $\Phi = (\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} . The metamodel Φ enables us to define, for each theory $\mathsf{T} \in \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$, the category of models $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ together with the forgetful functor $U: \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$. This construction is functorial, and gives rise to a functor

$$\mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}.$$

However, as we have remarked in Proposition 7.14, a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} corresponds to an enrichment of \mathcal{C} over $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$; hence using Φ we can actually give the definition of models for any theory (i.e., monoid object) in $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$. Therefore the previous functor can be extended to

Sem:
$$\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}.$$
 (24)

The category $\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ is isomorphic to the category of lax monoidal functors of type $\mathcal{M}^{\text{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ and monoidal natural transformations between them. Indeed, an object (P, e, m) of $\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ consists of:

- a functor $P: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET};$
- a natural transformation $(e_X : \widehat{I}(X) \longrightarrow P(X))_{X \in \mathcal{M}};$
- a natural transformation $(m_X : (P \widehat{\otimes} P)(X) \longrightarrow P(X))_{X \in \mathcal{M}}$

satisfying the monoid axioms, and such a data is equivalent to

- a functor $P: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET};$
- a function $\overline{e} \colon 1 \longrightarrow P(I);$
- a natural transformation $(\overline{m}_{X,Y}: P(Y) \times P(X) \longrightarrow P(Y \otimes X))_{X,Y \in \mathcal{M}}$

satisfying the axioms for $(P, \overline{e}, \overline{m})$ to be a lax monoidal functor $\mathcal{M}^{\text{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$. We shall use these two descriptions of objects in $\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ interchangeably.

Let us describe the action of the functor Sem concretely. For any $\mathsf{P} = (P, e, m) \in \mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$, we define the category $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{P}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ as follows:

• An object is a pair consisting of an object $C \in \mathcal{C}$ and a natural transformation

$$(\xi_X \colon P(X) \longrightarrow \Phi_X(C,C))_{X \in \mathcal{M}}$$

making the following diagrams commute for each $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$:

$$1 \xrightarrow{\overline{e}} P(I) \qquad P(Y) \times P(X) \xrightarrow{\overline{m}_{X,Y}} P(Y \otimes X)$$

$$\downarrow^{\overline{\phi},)_C} \downarrow^{\xi_I} \qquad \xi_Y \times \xi_X \qquad \qquad \downarrow^{\xi_Y \otimes X} \qquad (25)$$

$$\Phi_I(C, C) \qquad \Phi_Y(C, C) \times \Phi_X(C, C) \xrightarrow{\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{C,C,C}} \Phi_{Y \otimes X}(C, C).$$

• A morphism from (C,ξ) to (C',ξ') is a morphism $f: C \longrightarrow C'$ in \mathcal{C} making the following diagram commute for each $X \in \mathcal{M}$:

There exists an evident forgetful functor $U: \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{P}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ mapping (C, ξ) to C and f to f; the functor Sem maps P to U.

We have a canonical fully faithful functor

$$J \colon \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M}) \longrightarrow \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$$

mapping $(T, e, m) \in \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$ to the functor $\mathcal{M}(-, T)$ with the evident monoid structure induced from e and m. An object $(P, e, m) \in \mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ is in the essential image of J if and only if $P: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ is representable.

Let us describe the left adjoint Str to (24). Given an object $V: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ of \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C} , we define $\mathrm{Str}(V) = (P^{(V)}, e^{(V)}, m^{(V)}) \in \mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ as follows:

• The functor $P^{(V)}: \mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}} \longrightarrow \mathbf{SET}$ maps $X \in \mathcal{M}$ to

$$P^{(V)}(X) = \int_{A \in \mathcal{A}} \Phi_X(VA, VA).$$
(26)

- The function $\overline{e^{(V)}}: 1 \longrightarrow P^{(V)}(I)$ maps the unique element of 1 to $((\overline{\phi}_{\cdot})_{VA}(*))_{A \in \mathcal{A}} \in P^{(V)}(I)$.
- The (X, Y)-th component of the natural transformation

$$(\overline{m^{(V)}}_{X,Y}: P^{(V)}(Y) \times P^{(V)}(X) \longrightarrow P^{(V)}(Y \otimes X))_{X,Y \in \mathcal{M}}$$

maps $((y_A)_{A \in \mathcal{A}}, (x_A)_{A \in \mathcal{A}})$ to $((\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{VA,VA,VA}(y_A, x_A))_{A \in \mathcal{A}}.$

The monoid axioms for $(P^{(V)}, e^{(V)}, m^{(V)})$ follow easily from the axioms for metamodels, and Str routinely extends to a functor of type $\mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})^{\mathrm{op}}$.

9.2. THEOREM. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory, \mathcal{C} be a large category and $\Phi = (\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} . The functors Sem and Str defined above form an adjunction:

$$\operatorname{\mathbf{Th}}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})^{\operatorname{op}} \xrightarrow[\operatorname{Sem}]{\operatorname{Sem}} \operatorname{\mathbf{CAT}}/\mathcal{C}.$$

1301

PROOF. We show that there are bijections

$$\mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})(\mathsf{P}, \operatorname{Str}(V)) \cong (\mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C})(V, \operatorname{Sem}(\mathsf{P}))$$

natural in $\mathsf{P} = (P, e, m) \in \mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ and $(V \colon \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}) \in \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$.

In fact, we show that the following three types of data naturally correspond to each other.

1. A morphism $\alpha \colon \mathsf{P} \longrightarrow \operatorname{Str}(V)$ in $\operatorname{\mathbf{Th}}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$; that is, a natural transformation

$$(\alpha_X \colon P(X) \longrightarrow P^{(V)}(X))_{X \in \mathcal{M}}$$

making the suitable diagrams commute.

2. A natural transformation

$$(\xi_{A,X}: P(X) \longrightarrow \Phi_X(VA, VA))_{X \in \mathcal{M}, A \in \mathcal{A}}$$

making the following diagrams commute for each $A \in \mathcal{A}$ and $X, Y \in \mathcal{M}$:

$$1 \xrightarrow{\overline{e}} P(I) \qquad P(Y) \times P(X) \xrightarrow{\overline{m}_{X,Y}} P(Y \otimes X)$$

$$(\overline{\phi}_{.})_{VA} \downarrow \xi_{A,I} \qquad \xi_{A,Y} \times \xi_{A,X} \downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow \xi_{A,Y \otimes X}$$

$$\Phi_{I}(VA, VA) \qquad \Phi_{Y}(VA, VA) \times \Phi_{X}(VA, VA) \xrightarrow{(\overline{\phi}_{X,Y})_{VA,VA,VA}} \Phi_{Y \otimes X}(VA, VA).$$

3. A morphism $F: V \longrightarrow \text{Sem}(\mathsf{P})$ in \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C} ; that is, a functor $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{P}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ such that $U \circ F = V$ ($U: \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{P}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ is the forgetful functor).

The correspondence between 1 and 2 is by the universality of ends (see (26)). To give ξ as in 2 *without* requiring naturality in $A \in \mathcal{A}$, is equivalent to give a function $\mathrm{ob}(F): \mathrm{ob}(\mathcal{A}) \longrightarrow \mathrm{ob}(\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{P}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)))$ such that $\mathrm{ob}(U) \circ \mathrm{ob}(F) = \mathrm{ob}(V)$ (see (25)). To say that ξ is natural also in $A \in \mathcal{A}$ is equivalent to saying that $\mathrm{ob}(F)$ extends to a functor $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{P}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ by mapping each morphism f in \mathcal{A} to Vf.

9.3. THE CLASSICAL CASES. We now show that one can recover the known structuresemantics adjunctions for clones and monads, by restricting our version of structuresemantics adjunctions (Theorem 9.2).

In both cases of clones and monads, we shall consider the diagram



in which the top adjunction is the one we have constructed above, the bottom adjunction is a classical structure-semantics adjunction, and J and K are the canonical fully faithful functors (the precise definition of $(\mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C})_{\mathrm{tr}}$ will be given below). We shall prove that the two squares, one involving Str and Str', the other involving Sem and Sem', commute, showing that Str' (resp. Sem') arises as a restriction of Str (resp. Sem).

First, that $K \circ \text{Sem}' \cong \text{Sem} \circ J$ holds is straightforward, and this is true as soon as Sem' maps any $\mathsf{T} \in \mathbf{Th}(\mathcal{M})$ to the forgetful functor $U: \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$. Indeed, for any theory $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ in $\mathcal{M}, J(\mathsf{T}) \in \mathbf{Th}(\widehat{\mathcal{M}})$ has the underlying object $\mathcal{M}(-, T) \in \widehat{\mathcal{M}}$, and the description of $\mathbf{Mod}(J(\mathsf{T}), (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ in the previous section coincides with $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ by the Yoneda lemma.

Let us check that $J \circ \text{Str}' \cong \text{Str} \circ K$ holds.¹⁰ For this, we have to review the classical structure functors and the tractability conditions.

We begin with the case of clones as treated in [Lin66]. Let \mathcal{C} be a locally small category with finite powers and consider the standard metamodel Φ of [**F**, **Set**] in \mathcal{C} (derived from the enrichment $\langle -, - \rangle$ in Example 5.3). An object $V \colon \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C} \in \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$ is called **tractable** if and only if for any natural number n, the set $[\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{C}]((-)^n \circ V, V)$ is small. Given a tractable V, $\mathrm{Str}'(V) \in \mathbf{Th}([\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}])$ has the underlying functor $|\mathrm{Str}'(V)|$ mapping $[n] \in \mathbf{F}$ to $[\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{C}]((-)^n \circ V, V)$. On the other hand, our formula (26) reduces as follows:

$$P^{(V)}(X) = \int_{A \in \mathcal{A}} \Phi_X(VA, VA)$$

= $\int_{A \in \mathcal{A}} [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}](X, \langle VA, VA \rangle)$
 $\cong \int_{A \in \mathcal{A}, [n] \in \mathbf{F}} \mathbf{Set}(X_n, \mathcal{C}((VA)^n, VA))$
 $\cong \int_{[n] \in \mathbf{F}} \mathbf{Set}\left(X_n, \int_{A \in \mathcal{A}} \mathcal{C}((VA)^n, VA)\right)$
 $\cong \int_{[n] \in \mathbf{F}} \mathbf{Set}(X_n, [\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{C}]((-)^n \circ V, V))$
 $\cong [\mathbf{F}, \mathbf{Set}](X, |\mathrm{Str}'(V)|).$

It is routine from this to see that $J \circ \text{Str}' \cong \text{Str} \circ K$ holds.

As for monads, we take as a classical structure-semantics adjunction the one in [Dub70, Section II. 1]. Let \mathcal{C} be a large category and consider the standard metamodel Φ of $[\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}]$ in \mathcal{C} (derived from the standard strict action * in Example 6.3). An object $V: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C} \in \mathbf{CAT}/\mathcal{C}$ is called **tractable** if and only if the right Kan extension $\operatorname{Ran}_V V$ of V along itself exists.¹¹ A functor of the form $\operatorname{Ran}_V V$ acquires a canonical monad structure, giving

¹⁰This does not seem to follow formally from $K \circ \text{Sem}' \cong \text{Sem} \circ J$, even if we take into consideration the fact that J and K are fully faithful.

¹¹In fact, in [Dub70, p. 68] Dubuc defines tractability as a slightly stronger condition. However, the condition we have introduced above is the one which is used for the construction of structure-semantics adjunctions in [Dub70].

rise to the so-called codensity monad of V. For a tractable V, Str'(V) is defined to be the codensity monad of V. Now let us return to our formula (26):

$$P^{(V)}(X) = \int_{A \in \mathcal{A}} \Phi_X(VA, VA)$$
$$= \int_{A \in \mathcal{A}} \mathcal{C}(XVA, VA)$$
$$\cong [\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{C}](X \circ V, V)$$
$$\cong [\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{C}](X, \operatorname{Ran}_V V).$$

Again we see that $J \circ \text{Str}' \cong \text{Str} \circ K$ holds.

10. Categories of models as double limits

Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory, T be a theory in \mathcal{M} , \mathcal{C} be a large category and Φ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} . Given these data, in Definition 7.6 we have defined—in a concrete manner the category $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ of models of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to Φ , equipped with the forgetful functor $U: \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$.

In this section, we give an abstract characterisation of the categories of models. A similar result is known for the Eilenberg–Moore category of a monad; Street [Str72] has proved that it can be abstractly characterised as the lax limit in \mathcal{CAT} of a certain diagram canonically constructed from the original monad. We prove that the categories of models in our framework can also be characterised by a certain universal property. A suitable language to express this universal property is that of *pseudo double categories* [GP99]. We show that the category $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$, together with the forgetful functor U and some other natural data, form a double limit in the pseudo double category \mathbb{PROF} of large categories, profunctors, functors and natural transformations.

10.1. THE UNIVERSALITY OF EILENBERG-MOORE CATEGORIES. Let us begin with quickly reviewing the 2-categorical characterisation in [Str72] of the Eilenberg-Moore category of a monad on a large category, in elementary terms.¹² Let C be a large category and $T = (T, \eta, \mu)$ be a monad on C. The Eilenberg-Moore category C^T of T is equipped with a canonical forgetful functor $U: C^T \longrightarrow C$, mapping an Eilenberg-Moore algebra (C, γ) of T to its underlying object C. Moreover, there exists a canonical natural

¹²The main point of the paper [Str72] is the introduction of the general notion of Eilenberg–Moore object in a 2-category \mathscr{B} via a universal property and show that, if exists, it satisfies certain formal properties of Eilenberg–Moore categories. However, for our purpose, it suffices to consider the simple case $\mathscr{B} = \mathscr{CAT}$ only. It is left as future work to investigate whether we can develop a similar "formal theory" from the double-categorical universal property of categories of models.

transformation $u: T \circ U \Longrightarrow U$, i.e., of type



We are depicting u in a square rather than in a triangle for later comparison with similar diagrams in a pseudo double category. For each $(C, \gamma) \in C^{\mathsf{T}}$, the (C, γ) -th component of u is simply $\gamma: TC \longrightarrow C$. The claim is that the data $(\mathcal{C}^{\mathsf{T}}, U, u)$ is characterised by a certain universal property.

To state this universal property, let us define a **left T-module** to be a triple (\mathcal{A}, V, v) consisting of a large category \mathcal{A} , a functor $V : \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ and a natural transformation $v : T \circ V \Longrightarrow V$, such that the following equations hold:



The triple $(\mathcal{C}^{\mathsf{T}}, U, u)$ is then a **universal left T-module**, meaning that it satisfies the following:

- 1. it is a left T-module;
- 2. for any left T-module (\mathcal{A}, V, v) , there exists a unique functor $K \colon \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}^{\mathsf{T}}$ such that

holds;

3. for any pair of left T-modules (\mathcal{A}, V, v) and (\mathcal{A}, V', v') on a common large category \mathcal{A} and any natural transformation $\theta: V \Longrightarrow V'$ such that

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \mathcal{A} & \xrightarrow{\operatorname{id}_{\mathcal{A}}} \mathcal{A} & & \mathcal{A} \\ V & & & v \uparrow V \begin{pmatrix} \theta \\ \Rightarrow \end{pmatrix} V' & = & V \begin{pmatrix} \theta \\ \Rightarrow \end{pmatrix} V' \uparrow v' & \downarrow V' \\ \mathcal{C} & & & \mathcal{C} & & \mathcal{C} \end{array}$$

holds, there exists a unique natural transformation $\sigma \colon K \Longrightarrow K'$ such that $\theta = U \circ \sigma$, where $K \colon \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}^{\mathsf{T}}$ and $K' \colon \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}^{\mathsf{T}}$ are the functors corresponding to (\mathcal{A}, V, v) and (\mathcal{A}, V', v') respectively.

In more conceptual terms, what is asserted is that we have a family of isomorphisms of categories

$$\mathscr{CAT}(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{C}^{\mathsf{T}}) \cong \mathscr{CAT}(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{C})^{\mathscr{CAT}(\mathcal{A}, \mathsf{T})}$$

natural in $\mathcal{A} \in \mathscr{CAT}$, where the right hand side denotes the Eilenberg–Moore category of the monad $\mathscr{CAT}(\mathcal{A},\mathsf{T})$; note that $\mathscr{CAT}(\mathcal{A},-)$ is a 2-functor and therefore preserves monads.

As with any universal characterisation, the above property characterises the triple $(\mathcal{C}^{\mathsf{T}}, U, u)$ uniquely up to unique isomorphisms. One can also express this universal property in terms of the standard 2-categorical limit notions, such as lax limit or weighted 2-limit [Str76].

10.2. PSEUDO DOUBLE CATEGORIES. We shall see that our category of models admit a similar characterisation, in a different setting: instead of the 2-category CAT, we will work within the *pseudo double category* PROF. The notion of pseudo double category is due to Grandis and Paré [GP99], and it generalises the classical notion of double category [Ehr65] in a way similar to the generalisation of 2-categories to bicategories.

Recall that a double category consists of **objects** A, **vertical morphisms** $f: A \longrightarrow A'$, **horizontal morphisms** $X: A \longrightarrow B$ and **squares**

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A & \xrightarrow{X} & B \\ f & & & \downarrow \alpha & \downarrow g \\ A' & \xrightarrow{X'} & B', \end{array}$$

together with several identity and composition operations, namely:

- for each object A we have the **vertical identity morphism** $id_A: A \longrightarrow A;$
- for each composable pair of vertical morphisms $f: A \longrightarrow A'$ and $f': A' \longrightarrow A''$ we have the **vertical composition** $f' \circ f: A \longrightarrow A''$;

• for each horizontal morphism $X: A \longrightarrow B$ we have the **vertical identity square**

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A & \xrightarrow{X} & B \\ & & \downarrow & \downarrow & \downarrow \\ & & \downarrow & \downarrow & \downarrow \\ & A & \xrightarrow{} & A \\ & & & X \end{array} \xrightarrow{X} & B; \end{array}$$

• for each vertically composable pair of squares

$$\begin{array}{cccc} A & \xrightarrow{X} & B & A' & \xrightarrow{X'} & B' \\ f & & \downarrow \alpha & \downarrow g \text{ and } f' & \downarrow \alpha' & \downarrow g' \\ A' & \xrightarrow{X'} & B' & A'' & \xrightarrow{X''} & B'' \end{array}$$

we have the vertical composition

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A & & \xrightarrow{X} & B \\ f' \circ f & & & \downarrow \alpha' \circ \alpha \\ A'' & & \xrightarrow{X''} & B''; \end{array}$$

and symmetrically:

- for each object A we have the **horizontal identity morphism** $I_A: A \longrightarrow A;$
- for each composable pair of horizontal morphisms $X: A \to B$ and $Y: B \to C$ we have the **horizontal composition** $Y \otimes X: A \to C$;
- for each vertical morphism $f: A \longrightarrow A'$ we have the **horizontal identity square**

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A & \xrightarrow{I_A} & A \\ f & & & \downarrow I_f & \downarrow f \\ A' & \xrightarrow{I_{A'}} & A'; \end{array}$$

• for each horizontally composable pair of squares

$$\begin{array}{cccc} A & \xrightarrow{X} & B & B & \xrightarrow{Y} & C \\ f & & \downarrow & \downarrow & \downarrow & g & \text{and} & g & & \downarrow & \downarrow & h \\ A' & \xrightarrow{Y'} & B' & & B' & \xrightarrow{Y'} & C' \end{array}$$

we have the horizontal composition

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A & \xrightarrow{Y \otimes X} \\ f & & \downarrow & \downarrow \\ f & & \downarrow \beta \otimes \alpha & \downarrow h \\ A' & \xrightarrow{Y' \otimes X'} C'. \end{array}$$

These identity and composition operations are required to satisfy several axioms, such as the unit and associativity axioms for vertical (resp. horizontal) identity and composition, as well as the axiom $id_{I_A} = I_{id_A}$ for each object A and the *interchange law*, saying that whenever we have a configuration of squares as in



 $(\beta' \otimes \alpha') \circ (\beta \otimes \alpha) = (\beta' \circ \beta) \otimes (\alpha' \circ \alpha)$ holds.

Some naturally arising double-category-like structure, including \mathbb{PROF} , are such that whose vertical morphisms are homomorphism-like (e.g., functors) and whose horizontal morphisms are bimodule-like (e.g., profunctors); cf. [Shu08, Section 1]. However, a problem crops up from the bimodule-like horizontal morphisms: in general, their composition is not unital nor associative on the nose. Therefore such structures fail to form (strict) double categories, but instead form *pseudo* (or *weak*) *double categories* [GP99, Lei04, Gar06, Shu08], in which horizontal composition is allowed to be unital and associative up to suitable isomorphism.¹³ We refer the reader to e.g. [Gar06, Section 2.1] for a detailed definition of pseudo double category.

10.3. EXAMPLE. [GP99] Let \mathscr{B} be a bicategory. This induces a pseudo double category $\mathbb{H}\mathscr{B}$, given as follows:

- an object of $\mathbb{H}\mathscr{B}$ is an object of \mathscr{B} ;
- all vertical morphisms of $\mathbb{H}\mathscr{B}$ are vertical identity morphisms;
- a horizontal morphism of $\mathbb{H}\mathscr{B}$ is a 1-cell of \mathscr{B} ;
- a square of $\mathbb{H}\mathscr{B}$ is a 2-cell of \mathscr{B} .

¹³In the literature, definitions of pseudo double category differ as to whether to weaken horizontal compositions or vertical compositions. We follow [Gar06, Shu08] and weaken horizontal compositions, but note that the original paper [GP99] weakens vertical compositions.

Conversely, for any pseudo double category \mathbb{D} , we obtain a bicategory $\mathscr{H}\mathbb{D}$ given as follows:

- an object of $\mathscr{H}\mathbb{D}$ is an object of \mathbb{D} ;
- a 1-cell of $\mathscr{H}\mathbb{D}$ is a horizontal morphism of \mathbb{D} ;
- a 2-cell of $\mathscr{H}\mathbb{D}$ is a square in \mathbb{D} whose horizontal source and target are both vertical identity morphisms.

Let us introduce the pseudo double category \mathbb{PROF} .

10.4. DEFINITION. [GP99, Section 3.1] We define the pseudo double category \mathbb{PROF} as follows.

- An object is a large category.
- A vertical morphism from \mathcal{A} to \mathcal{A}' is a functor $F: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}'$.
- A horizontal morphism from A to B is a profunctor H: A → B, i.e., a functor H: B^{op} × A → SET. Horizontal identities and horizontal compositions are the same as in Definition 4.16.
- A square as in



is a natural transformation of type

$$\mathcal{B}^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{A} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{V}^{\mathrm{op}}} \mathcal{B}'^{\mathrm{op}} \times \mathcal{A}' \xrightarrow{\mathcal{H}'} \mathbf{SET}.$$

Observe that $\mathscr{PROF} = \mathscr{HPROF}$, using the construction introduced in Example 10.3.

Given a pseudo double category \mathbb{D} , denote by \mathbb{D}^{op} , \mathbb{D}^{co} , and \mathbb{D}^{coop} the pseudo double categories obtained from \mathbb{D} by reversing the horizontal direction, reversing the vertical direction and reversing both the horizontal and vertical directions, respectively. In the following we shall mainly work within \mathbb{PROF}^{op} , though most of the diagrams are symmetric in the horizontal direction and this makes little difference. (In fact, the pseudo double category defined in [GP99, Section 3.1] amounts to our \mathbb{PROF}^{op} , because our convention on the direction of profunctors differs from theirs.)

10.5. THE UNIVERSALITY OF CATEGORIES OF MODELS. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory, $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ be a theory in \mathcal{M} , \mathcal{C} be a large category, and $\Phi = (\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} . Recall from Section 7 that in the data of the metamodel $(\Phi, \overline{\phi}, \overline{\phi})$, the natural transformations

$$((\phi_{\cdot})_C \colon 1 \longrightarrow \Phi_I(C,C))_{C \in \mathcal{C}}$$

and

$$((\phi_{X,Y})_{A,B,C}: \Phi_Y(B,C) \times \Phi_X(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi_{Y \otimes X}(A,C))_{X,Y \in \mathcal{M},A,B,C \in \mathcal{C}},$$

may be replaced by the natural transformations

$$((\phi_{\cdot})_{A,B} \colon \mathcal{C}(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi_I(A,B))_{A,B \in \mathcal{C}}$$

and

$$((\phi_{X,Y})_{A,B}: (\Phi_Y \odot^{\mathrm{rev}} \Phi_X)(A,B) \longrightarrow \Phi_{Y \otimes X}(A,B))_{X,Y \in \mathcal{M}, A, B \in \mathcal{C}},$$

respectively. In this section we shall mainly use the expression of metamodel via the data (Φ, ϕ, ϕ) . The category of models $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$, henceforth abbreviated as $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C})$, defined in Definition 7.6 admits a canonical forgetful functor $U: \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$ and a natural transformation (a square in $\mathbb{PROF}^{\mathrm{op}}$) u as in



Concretely, u is a natural transformation

$$(u_{(C,\xi),(C',\xi')}: \operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T},\mathcal{C})((C,\xi),(C',\xi')) \longrightarrow \Phi_T(C,C'))_{(C,\xi),(C',\xi')\in\operatorname{Mod}(\mathsf{T},\mathcal{C})}$$

whose $((C,\xi), (C',\xi'))$ -th component maps each morphism $f: (C,\xi) \longrightarrow (C',\xi')$ in $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T},\mathcal{C})$ to the element $\Phi_T(C,f)(\xi) = \Phi_T(f,C')(\xi') \in \Phi_T(C,C')$. Alternatively, by the Yoneda lemma, u may be equivalently given as a natural transformation

$$(\overline{u}_{(C,\xi)}: 1 \longrightarrow \Phi_T(C,C))_{(C,\xi)\in \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T},\mathcal{C})}$$

whose (C,ξ) -th component maps the unique element of 1 to $\xi \in \Phi_T(C,C)$.

We claim that the triple (Mod(T, C), U, u) has a certain universal property.

10.6. DEFINITION. We define a vertical double cone over $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$ to be a triple (\mathcal{A}, V, v) consisting of a large category \mathcal{A} , a functor $V \colon \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$, and a square v in $\mathbb{PROF}^{\mathrm{op}}$ of type



satisfying the following equations:



Using this notion, we can state the universal property of the triple (Mod(T, C), U, u), just as in the case of Eilenberg–Moore categories.

10.7. THEOREM. Let $\mathcal{M} = (\mathcal{M}, I, \otimes)$ be a metatheory, $\mathsf{T} = (T, e, m)$ be a theory in \mathcal{M}, \mathcal{C} be a large category, and $\Phi = (\Phi, \phi, \phi)$ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} . The triple $(\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C}), U, u)$ defined above is a universal vertical double cone over $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$, namely:

- 1. it is a vertical double cone over $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$;
- 2. for any vertical double cone (\mathcal{A}, V, v) over $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$, there exists a unique functor $K: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C})$ such that



holds;

3. for any pair of vertical cones (\mathcal{A}, V, v) and (\mathcal{A}', V', v') over $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$, any horizontal morphism $H: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}'$ in $\mathbb{PROF}^{\mathrm{op}}$ and any square



in $\mathbb{PROF}^{\mathrm{op}}$ such that



holds, there exists a unique square

$$\begin{array}{c|c} \mathcal{A} & \xrightarrow{H} & \mathcal{A}' \\ & & \downarrow & \downarrow \\ & & \downarrow \\ K \downarrow & & \downarrow \\ \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C}) & \xrightarrow{H} & \mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C}) \end{array}$$

in $\mathbb{PROF}^{\mathrm{op}}$ such that

holds, where K and K' are the functors corresponding to (\mathcal{A}, V, v) and (\mathcal{A}', V', v') respectively.

The above statements are taken from the definition of double limit [GP99, Section 4.2].

PROOF OF THEOREM 10.7. First, that $(\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C}), U, u)$ is a vertical double cone over $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$ follows directly from the definition of model of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to Φ (Definition 7.6).

Given a vertical double cone (\mathcal{A}, V, v) over $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$, for each object $A \in \mathcal{A}$, the pair $(VA, v_{A,A}(\mathrm{id}_A))$ is a T-model in \mathcal{C} with respect to Φ , and for each morphism $f: A \longrightarrow A'$ in \mathcal{A} , the morphism Vf is a T-model homomorphism from $(VA, v_{A,A}(\mathrm{id}_A))$ to $(VA', v_{A',A'}(\mathrm{id}_{A'}))$. The functor $K: \mathcal{A} \longrightarrow \mathrm{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, \mathcal{C})$ can therefore be given as $KA = (VA, v_{A,A}(\mathrm{id}_A))$ and Kf = Vf. The uniqueness is clear.

Finally, given H and θ as in the third clause, the equation (27) says that for each $A \in \mathcal{A}, A' \in \mathcal{A}'$ and $x \in H(A, A')$, the morphism $\theta_{A,A'}(x) \colon VA \longrightarrow V'A'$ in \mathcal{C} satisfies $\Phi_T(VA, \theta_{A,A'}(x))(v_{A,A}(\mathrm{id}_A)) = \Phi_T(\theta_{A,A'}(x), VA')(v'_{A',A'}(\mathrm{id}_{A'}))$; in other words, that $\theta_{A,A'}(x)$ is a T-model homomorphism from KA to K'A'. The square σ can then be given as the natural transformation with $\sigma_{A,A'}(x) = \theta_{A,A'}(x)$.

10.8. RELATION TO DOUBLE LIMITS. We conclude this paper by a brief sketch of how the double categorical universal property (Theorem 10.7) of categories of models in our framework can be expressed via the notion of double limit [GP99], thus connecting our characterisation to a well-established notion. An outline of this reduction is as follows.

- 1. A theory T in a metatheory \mathcal{M} may be equivalently given as a strong monoidal functor $\mathsf{T}: \Delta_a \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}$, where Δ_a is the augmented simplex category (cf. Section 8).
- 2. A metamodel Φ of a metatheory \mathcal{M} may be identified with a lax double functor $\Phi \colon \mathbb{H}\Sigma(\mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{O}\mathbb{F}^{\mathrm{op}}$, where Σ turns a monoidal category to the corresponding one-object bicategory and \mathbb{H} turns a bicategory to the corresponding vertically discrete pseudo double category (see Example 10.3).
- 3. Therefore given a theory T and a metamodel Φ (in C) of a metatheory \mathcal{M} , we obtain a lax double functor $\Phi(\mathsf{T}) \colon \mathbb{H}\Sigma(\Delta_a^{\mathrm{op}}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{O}\mathbb{F}^{\mathrm{op}}$ as the following composition:

$$\mathbb{H}\Sigma(\Delta_a^{\mathrm{op}}) \xrightarrow{\mathbb{H}\Sigma(\mathsf{T}^{\mathrm{op}})} \mathbb{H}\Sigma(\mathcal{M}^{\mathrm{op}}) \xrightarrow{\Phi} \mathbb{P}\mathbb{R}\mathbb{O}\mathbb{F}^{\mathrm{op}}.$$

Theorem 10.7 may then be interpreted as establishing that Mod(T, C) is (the apex of) the double limit of $\Phi(T)$ in the sense of [GP99].

We refer the reader to [Fuj18, Section 5.4] for a somewhat more detailed sketch.

10.9. COROLLARY. Let \mathcal{M} be a metatheory, T be a theory in \mathcal{M} , \mathcal{C} be a large category and Φ be a metamodel of \mathcal{M} in \mathcal{C} . The category $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathsf{T}, (\mathcal{C}, \Phi))$ of models of T in \mathcal{C} with respect to Φ is the apex of the double limit of the lax double functor $\Phi(\mathsf{T})$.

References

- [AHS06] Jiří Adámek, Horst Herrlich, and George E. Strecker. Abstract and concrete categories: the joy of cats. *Reprints in Theory and Applications of Categories*, (17):1–507 (electronic), 2006. Reprint of the 1990 original [Wiley, New York; MR1051419].
- [Atk09] Robert Atkey. Parameterised notions of computation. Journal of functional programming, 19(3-4):335–376, 2009.
- [Ave17] Tom Avery. *Structure and Semantics*. PhD thesis, University of Edinburgh, 2017.
- [Bat98] Michael A. Batanin. Monoidal globular categories as a natural environment for the theory of weak *n*-categories. *Advances in Mathematics*, 136(1):39–103, 1998.
- [BD98] John C. Baez and James Dolan. Higher-dimensional algebra III. *n*-categories and the algebra of opetopes. *Advances in Mathematics*, 135(2):145–206, 1998.

- [Bén67] Jean Bénabou. Introduction to bicategories. In *Reports of the Midwest Category Seminar*, pages 1–77. Springer, 1967.
- [Bén00] Jean Bénabou. Distributors at work. Notes by Thomas Streicher from lectures given at TU Darmstadt, https://www2.mathematik.tu-darmstadt. de/~streicher/FIBR/DiWo.pdf, 2000.
- [Bir35] Garrett Birkhoff. On the structure of abstract algebras. In *Mathematical proceedings of the Cambridge philosophical society*, volume 31, pages 433–454. Cambridge University Press, 1935.
- [Bur71] Albert Burroni. *T*-catégories (catégories dans un triple). *Cahiers de topologie* et géométrie différentielle catégoriques, 12:215–321, 1971.
- [Cam18] Alexander Campbell. Skew-enriched categories. Applied Categorical Structures, 26(3):597–615, 2018.
- [Cur12] Pierre-Louis Curien. Operads, clones, and distributive laws. In Operads and Universal Algebra, volume 9 of Nankai Series in Pure, Applied Mathematics and Theoretical Physics, pages 25–49, 2012.
- [Day70] B.J. Day. Construction of biclosed categories. PhD thesis, University of New South Wales, 1970.
- [Dub70] Eduardo J. Dubuc. Kan extensions in enriched category theory, volume 145 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer, 1970.
- [Ehr65] Charles Ehresmann. *Catégories et structures*. Dunod, Paris, 1965.
- [EM65] Samuel Eilenberg and John C. Moore. Adjoint functors and triples. *Illinois* Journal of Mathematics, 9(3):381–398, 1965.
- [FGHW18] Marcelo Fiore, Nicola Gambino, Martin Hyland, and Glynn Winskel. Relative pseudomonads, Kleisli bicategories, and substitution monoidal structures. *Selecta Mathematica*, 24(3):2791–2830, 2018.
- [FPT99] Marcelo Fiore, Gordon Plotkin, and Daniele Turi. Abstract syntax and variable binding. In Proceedings of the 14th Symposium on Logic in Computer Science, pages 193–202. IEEE, 1999.
- [Fuj18] Soichiro Fujii. Foundations of Algebraic Theories and Higher Dimensional Categories. PhD thesis, University of Tokyo, 2018.
- [Gar06] Richard Garner. *Polycategories*. PhD thesis, University of Cambridge, 2006.
- [GP97] Robert Gordon and A. John Power. Enrichment through variation. *Journal* of Pure and Applied Algebra, 120(2):167–186, 1997.

1314	SOICHIRO FUJII
[GP99]	Marco Grandis and Robert Paré. Limits in double categories. Cahiers de topologie et géométrie différentielle catégoriques, $40(3)$:162–220, 1999.
[Her00]	Claudio Hermida. Representable multicategories. Advances in Mathematics, $151(2)$:164–225, 2000.
[HKHJ16]	Wataru Hino, Hiroki Kobayashi, Ichiro Hasuo, and Bart Jacobs. Healthiness from duality. In <i>Proceedings of the 31st Annual ACM/IEEE Symposium on Logic in Computer Science</i> , pages 682–691. ACM, 2016.
[Hyl14]	J.M.E. Hyland. Elements of a theory of algebraic theories. <i>Theoretical Computer Science</i> , 546:132–144, 2014.
[IK86]	Geun Bin Im and G.M. Kelly. A universal property of the convolution monoidal structure. <i>Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra</i> , 43:75–88, 1986.
[Isb72]	John R. Isbell. General functorial semantics, I. American Journal of Mathe- matics, 94(2):535–596, 1972.
[JK01]	George Janelidze and G.M. Kelly. A note on actions of a monoidal category. <i>Theory and Applications of Categories</i> , 9(4):61–91, 2001.
[Kel74a]	G.M. Kelly. Coherence theorems for lax algebras and for distributive laws. In <i>Category seminar</i> , volume 420 of <i>Lecture Notes in Mathematics</i> , pages 281–375. Springer, 1974.
[Kel74b]	G.M. Kelly. Doctrinal adjunction. In <i>Category seminar</i> , volume 420 of <i>Lecture Notes in Mathematics</i> , pages 257–280. Springer, 1974.
[Kel82]	G.M. Kelly. Basic concepts of enriched category theory, volume 64 of London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series. Cambridge University Press, 1982. Also available online in Reprints in Theory and Applications of Categories, No. 10 (2005) pp. 1–136.
[Kel92]	G.M. Kelly. On clubs and data-type constructors. Applications of Categories in Computer Science, 177:163–190, 1992.
[Kel05]	G.M. Kelly. On the operads of J.P. May. <i>Reprints in Theory and Applications of Categories</i> , 13:1–13, 2005.
[KLSS02]	Max Kelly, Anna Labella, Vincent Schmitt, and Ross Street. Categories enriched on two sides. <i>Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra</i> , 168(1):53–98, 2002.
[KP93]	G. Maxwell Kelly and A. John Power. Adjunctions whose counits are co- equalizers, and presentations of finitary enriched monads. <i>Journal of pure</i> and applied algebra, 89(1-2):163–179, 1993.

A UNIFIED FRAMEWORK FOR NOTIONS OF ALGEBRAIC THEORY

- [KS05] M. Kashiwara and P. Schapira. Categories and Sheaves, volume 332 of Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2005.
- [Law63] F. William Lawvere. Functorial Semantics of Algebraic Theories. PhD thesis, Columbia University, 1963.
- [Law73] F. William Lawvere. Metric spaces, generalized logic, and closed categories. Rendiconti del seminario matématico e fisico di Milano, XLIII:135–166, 1973. Also available online in Reprints in Theory and Applications of Categories, No. 1 (2001) pp. 1–37.
- [Lei04] Tom Leinster. *Higher operads, higher categories*, volume 298 of *London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series*. Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- [Lin66] Fred E.J. Linton. Some aspects of equational categories. In *Proceedings of* the Conference on Categorical Algebra, pages 84–94. Springer, 1966.
- [Lin69] Fred E.J. Linton. An outline of functorial semantics. In *Seminar on triples* and categorical homology theory, pages 7–52. Springer, 1969.
- [Lin81] Harald Lindner. Enriched categories and enriched modules. *Cahiers de topolo*gie et géométrie différentielle catégoriques, 22(2):161–174, 1981.
- [Man76] Ernest G. Manes. Algebraic Theories, volume 26 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer, 1976.
- [May72] J. Peter May. The geometry of iterated loop spaces, volume 271 of Lecture Notes in Mathematics. Springer, 1972.
- [Mel12] Paul-André Melliès. Parametric monads and enriched adjunctions. Preprint available at the author's homepage, 2012.
- [ML65] Saunders Mac Lane. Categorical algebra. Bulletin of the American Mathematical Society, 71(1):40–106, 1965.
- [ML98] Saunders Mac Lane. Categories for the Working Mathematician, volume 5 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer, second edition, 1998.
- [Shu08] Michael Shulman. Framed bicategories and monoidal fibrations. *Theory and* Applications of Categories, 20(18):650–738, 2008.
- [Str72] Ross Street. The formal theory of monads. Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra, 2(2):149–168, 1972.
- [Str76] Ross Street. Limits indexed by category-valued 2-functors. Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra, 8(2):149–181, 1976.

1316	SOICHIRO FUJII
[Tay93]	Walter Taylor. Abstract clone theory. In <i>Algebras and orders</i> , pages 507–530. Springer, 1993.
[TP06]	Miki Tanaka and John Power. Pseudo-distributive laws and axiomatics for variable binding. <i>Higher-Order and Symbolic Computation</i> , 19(2-3):305–337, 2006.

Research Institute for Mathematical Sciences, Kyoto University Kyoto 606-8502, Japan Email: s.fujii.math@gmail.com

This article may be accessed at http://www.tac.mta.ca/tac/

THEORY AND APPLICATIONS OF CATEGORIES will disseminate articles that significantly advance the study of categorical algebra or methods, or that make significant new contributions to mathematical science using categorical methods. The scope of the journal includes: all areas of pure category theory, including higher dimensional categories; applications of category theory to algebra, geometry and topology and other areas of mathematics; applications of category theory to computer science, physics and other mathematical sciences; contributions to scientific knowledge that make use of categorical methods.

Articles appearing in the journal have been carefully and critically refereed under the responsibility of members of the Editorial Board. Only papers judged to be both significant and excellent are accepted for publication.

SUBSCRIPTION INFORMATION Individual subscribers receive abstracts of articles by e-mail as they are published. To subscribe, send e-mail to tac@mta.ca including a full name and postal address. Full text of the journal is freely available at http://www.tac.mta.ca/tac/.

INFORMATION FOR AUTHORS LATEX2e is required. Articles may be submitted in PDF by email directly to a Transmitting Editor following the author instructions at http://www.tac.mta.ca/tac/authinfo.html.

MANAGING EDITOR. Robert Rosebrugh, Mount Allison University: rrosebrugh@mta.ca

TEXNICAL EDITOR. Michael Barr, McGill University: michael.barr@mcgill.ca

ASSISTANT $T_{\!E\!}X$ EDITOR. Gavin Seal, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne: <code>gavin_seal@fastmail.fm</code>

TRANSMITTING EDITORS.

Clemens Berger, Université de Nice-Sophia Antipolis: cberger@math.unice.fr Julie Bergner, University of Virginia: jeb2md (at) virginia.edu Richard Blute, Université d'Ottawa: rblute@uottawa.ca Gabriella Böhm, Wigner Research Centre for Physics: bohm.gabriella (at) wigner.mta.hu Valeria de Paiva: Nuance Communications Inc: valeria.depaiva@gmail.com Richard Garner, Macquarie University: richard.garner@mq.edu.au Ezra Getzler, Northwestern University: getzler (at) northwestern(dot)edu Kathryn Hess, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne: kathryn.hess@epfl.ch Dirk Hoffman, Universidade de Aveiro: dirk@ua.pt Pieter Hofstra, Université d'Ottawa: phofstra (at) uottawa.ca Anders Kock, University of Aarhus: kock@math.au.dk Joachim Kock, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona: kock (at) mat.uab.cat Stephen Lack, Macquarie University: steve.lack@mg.edu.au F. William Lawvere, State University of New York at Buffalo: wlawvere@buffalo.edu Tom Leinster, University of Edinburgh: Tom.Leinster@ed.ac.uk Matias Menni, Conicet and Universidad Nacional de La Plata, Argentina: matias.menni@gmail.com Ieke Moerdijk, Utrecht University: i.moerdijk@uu.nl Susan Niefield, Union College: niefiels@union.edu Robert Paré, Dalhousie University: pare@mathstat.dal.ca Kate Ponto, University of Kentucky: kate.ponto (at) uky.edu Jiri Rosicky, Masaryk University: rosicky@math.muni.cz Giuseppe Rosolini, Università di Genova: rosolini@disi.unige.it Alex Simpson, University of Ljubljana: Alex.Simpson@fmf.uni-lj.si James Stasheff, University of North Carolina: jds@math.upenn.edu Ross Street, Macquarie University: ross.street@mg.edu.au Tim Van der Linden, Université catholique de Louvain: tim.vanderlinden@uclouvain.be R. J. Wood, Dalhousie University: rjwood@mathstat.dal.ca